



Predicting an Economic Recession Using Machine Learning Techniques

By

Mashaka Molepo 15018425

submitted in fulfilment of the requirements for the Master of Science Degree

in Applied Mathematics

in the

Faculty of Science, Engineering and Agriculture

Department of Mathematical and Computational Sciences

University of Venda, Thohoyandou, Limpopo South Africa

Supervisor : Dr Wilbert Chagwiza Co-Supervisor : Mr Tlou Kubjana

June 27, 2022



Abstract

A few economic downturns were predicted months in advance. This research has the ability to give the best performing models to assist businesses in navigating prior recession periods. The study address the subject of identifying the most important variables to improve the overall performance of the algorithm that would effectively predict recessions. The primary aim of this study was to improve economic recession prediction using machine learning (ML) techniques by developing an inch-perfect and efficient prediction model in order to avoid greater government deficits, growing inequality, significantly decreased income, and higher unemployment. The study objective was to establish the relevant method for addressing imbalance data with suitable features selection strategy to enhance the performance of the machine learning algorithm developed. Furthermore, artificial neural network(ANN) and Random Forest (RF) were used in predicting economic recession using ML techniques. This study would not have been possible without the publicly available data from the online open source Kaggle, which provided ordinal categorical data for the specific data utilized. The major findings of this study were that the ML algorithm RF performed better at recession prediction than its rival ANN. Due to the fact that two ML algorithms in this research were employed, further ML tools can be used to improve the statistical components of the study.

Keywords: *Recession, machine learning, artificial neural network, random forest, imbalance data, prediction model*





Declaration

I, Mashaka Molepo (15018425), hereby declare that the dissertation for the Master of Science degree in Applied Mathematics at the University of Venda, hereby submitted by me, has not previously been submitted for a degree at this or any other university, and that it is my own work in design and execution and that all reference material contained therein has been duly

acknowledged .. 25

Mashaka Molepo 15018425 23 April 2021





Dedication

This work is dedicated to my late grandparents.





Acknowledgements

In this field which has expanded and assessed my perception of the principles of science, I would like to express my sincere appreciation to my supervisors Dr Wilbert Chagwiza and Mr Tlou Kubjana. I appreciate your patience and always available when needed, because of your assistance this study was achievable. This project would not have been accomplished without the publicly accessible data from online open source Kaggle.

Recognitions still apply for monetary support from the National e-Science Postgraduate Teaching and Training Program, (NEPTTP), which was supported by the Department of Science and Technology and the Industrial Research Council (DST-CSIR). I would also like to thank Mr Ndivhuwo Ndou and Mr Moment Mahlangu for their contributions and support during this period of study. Finally, I would like to thank my family for their continuous support and prayers during this period in my life.





Table of contents

Declaration			
De	edicat	ion	iv
Ac	know	ledgements	v
Li	st of t	ables	ix
Li	st of f	igures	X
1	INT	RODUCTION	1
	1.1	Background of the Study	1
	1.2	Problem Statement	14
	1.3	Aims and Objectives	14
		1.3.1 Aims	14
		1.3.2 Objectives	14
	1.4	Research Questions	15
	1.5	Significance of the Study	15
	1.6	Limitation of the study	15
	1.7	Dissertation Outline	15
2	LIT	ERATURE REVIEW	17
	2.1	Introduction	17
	2.2	Handling Class Imbalance	19
		2.2.1 Synthetic Minority Oversampling Techniques	20
		2.2.2 Adaptive Synthetic	20
	2.3	Feature engineering techniques and preprocessing	22
		2.3.1 Outliers and Missing values	22
		2.3.2 Data Split	22
	2.4	Modelling	23
	2.5	Feature Selection Process	23
		2.5.1 Filtering	23



		2.5.2	Wrapping	23
	2.6	Econor	mic recession prediction models	24
		2.6.1	Recession prediction statistical models	24
		2.6.2	Recession prediction using machine learning models	25
	2.7	Machin	ne Learning Techniques	28
		2.7.1	Artificial Neural Network (ANN)	28
		2.7.2	Random Forest (RF)	30
	2.8	Chapte	er Summary	32
3	ME	CHODC	DLOGY	33
	3.1	Introdu	action	33
	3.2	Classif	fication	33
	3.3	Datase	ts	33
	3.4	Feature	e Selection	35
	3.5	Data Ir	mbalance Problem	35
	3.6	Machin	ne Learning Algorithms	35
	3.7	Evalua	tion metrices based on threshold	36
		3.7.1	Recall	36
		3.7.2	Precision	36
		3.7.3	F1 Score	37
		3.7.4	Cohen's kappa	37
	3.8	Evalua	tion matrices based on probabilistic of errors	38
		3.8.1	Accuracy	38
		3.8.2	Root Mean Squared Error (RMSE)	38
	3.9	Evalua	tion metrices based on Ranking	39
		3.9.1	Gini Coefficient	39
		3.9.2	Kolmogorov-Smirnov (K-S) test	40
		3.9.3	Matthews correlation coefficient	41
		3.9.4	Receiver Operating Characteristic (ROC) curve	42
	3.10	Chapte	er Summary	43
4	RES	ULTS A	ANALYSIS	44
	4.1	Introdu	ction	44
	4.2	Statisti	cal characteristics of data	44
	4.3	Feature	e selections strategy	46
	4.4	Machin	ne learning models	46
		4.4.1	Random forest	46
		4.4.2	Artificial Neural Network	50
	4.5	Chapte	er Summary	52



5	SUM	MARY, CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION	53
	5.1	Summary	53
	5.2	Conclusion	53
	5.3	Recommendations	54
	5.4	Area of Further Research	54
Bi	bliogr	aphy	55
Ap	pendi	ices	65
A Appendices		endices	66
	A.1	The welfare-relevant TFP at constant national prices (2011=1)	66
	A.2	The TFP at constant national prices (2011=1)	67
	A.3	The real domestic absorption, (real consumption plus investment), at current	
		PPPs (in mil. 2011US\$)	68
	A.4	The real consumption of households and government, at current PPPs (in	
		mil. 2011US\$)	69
	A.5	The price level of capital formation, price level of USA GDPo in 2011=1.	70
	A.6	The price level of the capital stock, price level of USA in 2011=1	71
	A.7	The TFP level at current PPPs (USA=1)	72
	A.8	The average depreciation rate of the capital stock	73
	A.9	The real domestic absorption at constant 2011 national prices (in mil. 2011US\$)	74
	A.10	The exchange rate, national currency/USD (market+estimated)	74



List of Tables

3.1	Actual and Predicted values	43
4.1	Data description	45
4.2	RF Confusion Matrix	46
4.3	Threshold for RF	48
4.4	Probabilistic errors for RF	48
4.5	Ranking for RF	48
4.6	ANN Confusion Matrix	50
4.7	Thresholds for ANN	50
4.8	Probabilistic errors for ANN	51
4.9	Ranking for ANN	51



List of Figures

1.1	The Government Debt and Overall Fiscal Balance shifts [1]	2
1.2	Annual GDP in some region of Africa [2]	3
1.3	Term Structures OfInterest Rates And S.A. Business Recessions [3]	4
1.4	South Africa's Fiscal Balance shifts [4]	8
1.5	Financial cycle betweeen USA and UK [5]	10
1.6	Crises episodes by type [6]	12
1.7	Global volatility and GDP growth [7]	13
2.1	South African Business Cycles since 1980 : Upwards Phase [8]	19
2.2	South African Business Cycles since 1980 : Downwards Phase [8]	19
2.3	Filter Framework	23
2.4	Wrapper Framework	24
2.5	Overview of Neural Network	29
2.6	Overview of Random Forest	30
3.1	Supervised Learning Framework	34
3.2	High precision and Low accuracy	36
3.3	High accuracy and Low precision	38
3.4	The discrete Lorentz curve [9]	40
3.5	Visual interpretation of ROC curve [10]	42
4.1	Imbalanced Data distribution	45
4.2	Balanced Data distribution	46
4.3	Correlation of the data	47
4.4	RF ROC curve	49
4.5	ANN ROC curve	52



Chapter 1 INTRODUCTION

1.1. Background of the Study

Down the years, abundant in crude countries such as Algeria, Libya and Gabon and mineralrich Botswana had flourished in the midst of some of the top economies since the twenty-first century, while Zimbabwe and the Democratic Republic of Congo, possibly among the developed countries in the world, have plunged into the category of the poverty-stricken countries in the world, the primary reason being a widespread government corruption [11]. Due to the misery of the Covid-19 pandemic which brought the world to an economic halt, hopes for economic success in 2020 have also been lost.

The Covid-19 disease outbreak began in December 2019 in Wuhan, China, and has since spread around the world [12]. Only at time of the very first draft of this press release, nearly 200,000 cases of the virus had been identified around the world. The number has increased to over 150 million as of those infected, including over 3 million deaths and over 80 million recoveries. In the early stages of the pandemic, China enforced strict curfews, causing demand to fall and output to be disrupted. Labor markets, in particular, had been impacted, affecting businesses all over the world. Thousands of people have lost their jobs nearly everyday, and many companies have closed their doors [13].

South Africa's economy declined by 7%, that is the worst result since the South African Reserve Bank (SARB) began gathering data in 1912, according to the SARB [3]. Moreover, since the second quarter of 2020, when hard lockout constraints were imposed, the economy had improved, but it has been one of the toughest years in line with economic growth. The GDP plummeted by 11,9%, which was more than 5 times the 1.5%t decline that accompanied the global financial crisis (GFC). Due to the lockout restrictions, there was also less investment, with real GDP growth falling by 8.9%. Household consumption expenditures, in particular, grew at a slower pace in the fourth quarter, possibly as a result of many people being forced to stay at home as per national lockdown regulations.

In addition to the pandemic, policymakers need to work together to rectify economic and trade tensions that could jeopardize a possible recovery from the Covid-19 downturn. The employment sector has been one of the sectors which was hit very hard. Following the global financial



crisis, government debt and deficits are set to increase more globally than during 2006-2010 [1]. The International Monetary Fund (IMF) managing director Kristalina Georgieva [14], revealed that it has been projected that one-third of the 189 IMF member countries will indeed impacted by Covid-19 [2]. The prediction of certain measures of interest, such as Gross Domestic Product (GDP), was still one of the most important economic difficulties [15].



Figure 1.1: The Government Debt and Overall Fiscal Balance shifts [1]





The National Bureau of Economic Research (NBER) business cycle dating committee describes a recession as a major economic downward trajectory that is generally observable in terms of production, employment, real income and other indicators, lasting more than a few months [16]. The financial market can help in learning the magnitude of a recession. According to studies conducted by [17], the NBER updated the notion of a business cycle in 2001. The following is how they describe a business cycle: "... a cycle consists of expansions occurring at about the same time in many economic activities, followed by similarly general recessions, contractions, and revivals which merge into the expansion phase of the next cycle; this sequence of changes is recurrent but not periodic; in duration business cycles vary from more than one year to ten or twelve years ..." [17]. To date, twelve African countries have joined this international forum for governments and central bank governors: Benin, Burkina Faso, Côte d'Ivoire, Egypt, Ethiopia, Ghana , Guinea, Morocco, Rwanda, Senegal, Togo and Tunisia [18].



Figure 1.2: Annual GDP in some region of Africa [2]

Financial institutions, private economists, shareholders, and business industry expects all eager to find out which indicators can be relied on to predict recessions and economic turmoil. One of the most popular used indicators, according to study by [3], was the maturity yield curve, that appear to be correlated with a higher probability of a time of economic decline or significantly reduced economic growth when it was slightly negative [19]. Strategy Analytics within IRI company recently revealed that the seriousness of the 2020 Corona Virus induction recession measured by real GDP changes occurring will indeed be unparalleled with the Great Depression [20]. The Great Depression was the most massive financial crisis in the history of the rest of the developed world, it began following the October 1929 stock market mishap, which spooked Wall Street and swept millions of shareholders out [21].



Based on the degree of shock they have brought to the global economy, [22] highlighted two similarities between the Great Recession and the Covid-19 crises. Firstly, both instances, uncertainty has escalated, implying a gloom-ridden and long-term impact on actual activity. Secondly, [22] highlighted that in terms of the magnitude of the perceived supply-and-demand shocks, the Great Recession was by far closest comparable occurrence in recent decades to the Covid-19 pandemic. [22] also noticed that when the study for the other G7 countries was repeated at the same time, similar results emerge. Furthermore, GDP growth in 2020Q1 was projected to be especially low in France, Italy, and the United Kingdom, moderate in Japan, and intermediate in Germany.

It had been well established that the accuracy of econometric model forecasts suffers during times of recession and even during periods of rapid recovery. This trend can be attributed to a number of factors. To begin with, econometric models are designed to detect the average behavior of variables, whereas severe downturns and rapid turnarounds are called tail events [22]. Specific models, such as quantile regressions, may be used to capitalize on the tail actions, however their output with macro data appears to be inadequate given the small info presented [23].



Figure 1.3: Term Structures OfInterest Rates And S.A. Business Recessions [3]

The immense uncertainties in the existence of Covid-19 have long-term economic turmoil [24]. Even if the scale and length of a recession as depression are generally not agreed, most analyst agree that recession has a significant decrease in economic activity after two consecutive quarters of decrease in real GDP in one country [25]. Shareholders and



lawmakers encounter a major obstacle in correctly predicting economic cycle expansions and declines, notably the impending recession. Business people, shareholders, lenders, accountants, and other partners are all interested in developing a model that can recognise financial turmoil. Although developing a model with soaring predictive ability has been challenging, it was within reach to foresee not only the likelihood of an organization backsliding, but also, more importantly, to take specific steps to avoid more massive repercussions [26]. Most analysts largely agree that recession was when the real GDP downward trend exceeds 10%. Upon improving the prediction of recession using ML techniques, this study has addressed the problem of class imbalance with reference to the data of this study which potentially improve the prediction.

Covid-19 has been a highly devastating issue because it was so recent that almost no one was resistant to it, spreads easily and sometimes spreads before signs become visible. As there was no vaccine available, these factors make Covid-19 a deadly pandemic, with the extensive consequences for all regions of the world. According to [19], as banking industry expand, both macro depth and macro liquidity rise at the same time. However, if macro depth rises speedily unlike liquidity, a change was probable to happen, impacting the sector as a whole. The downturn in global markets has consumed a turbulent world with a controversial degree of liquidity [27].

This framework can be interpreted in a range of forms, one of which was focused on financial industry enthusiasm. Shareholders would bumped up stock prices when they are optimistic about future market and gain potential [27]. In order to counteract these impacts, Central banks have taken measures to guarantee that liquidity was preserved and to alleviate economic shocks. To ensure bank liquidity, Japan and China have taken similar measures with the People's Bank of China (PBOC) and the Bank of Japan (BoJ) offering \$240 billion and \$43 billion.

According to economists, a recent state of emergency in Japan could cause a double-dip recession if tighter regulations fail to curtail outbreaks or are extended. Tokyo which account for nearly one-third of the economy, are due to enter a state of emergency on Sunday 25th April 2021, just over a month since the capital's previous emergency was removed. This has shattered expectations for a fast economic rebound driven by improved exports and a resurgence in household consumption.

Europe has fully committed a €1.7 billion bailout plan to reduce the financial consequences of Covid-19 on the euro region, with investments across all Member States , the United Kingdom, as well as nations outside the European Union [28]. On the other side, France, Spain and Italy have respectively pledged EUR 345 billion, EUR 200 billion and EUR 25



billion to help finance businesses [28]. In order to mitigate the effects of Covid-19, the Bank of England lowered its interest rate to 0.1%. In the United Kingdom, Chancellor Rishi Sunak stated a \notin 330 billion plan of urgent government loans to assist those who are in monetary strain. An extra £20 billion of fiscal funding has also been given in an effort to save UK companies [29].

Europe's relief package includes:

- The Coronavirus Business Interruption Loan scheme [29] provided financing of up to 5 million pounds for small to medium-sized businesses via the British Business Bank.
- Support allocation with \pounds 25,000 for retail, hospitality, leisure companies.
- Micro enterprises incentive support with £ 10,000.
- 1-year non-remunerated business expenses holiday for all retail, hospitality, leisure and nursery companies in England.
- The Bank of England 's new borrowing site to assist in liquidity between many large companies, aiding them overcome the instability of coronavirus revenue by loan payments.
- The Bank of England 's new borrowing site to assist in liquidity between many large companies, aiding them overcome the instability of coronavirus revenue by loan payments.
- A Statutory Sick Pay [29] stimulus plan for Small and medium-sized enterprises (SMEs).
- Postponement of VAT and salary tax charges.
- Coronavirus employment protection scheme .
- The time to pay system of the Her Majesty's Revenue and Customs (HMRC).

In an effort to mitigate the damage of the virus to the US economy, the US Federal Reserve has reportedly lowered interest rates by 0.5 per cent and also improve the economy by buying \$125 billion in bonds [30]. Moreover, Trump's administration succeeded to negotiate a \$2 trillion 'virus-aid package'-CARES Act [31]. The relief package includes

- \$500 billion in credit and access to credit distributed by the US treasury to small and large enterprises.
- \$377 billion in government loans to small companies, \$10 billion in case of emergencies financial aid.



- \$100 billion for health
- \$45 billion to be allocated to the Disaster Relief Fund
- \$29 billion in credit, debt insurance, excise taxes and gasoline tax deductions
- \$25 billion in food aid
- \$17 billion for the postponement of ongoing transactions.
- \$17 billion for national defense
- \$14 billion for agriculture.
- \$1,200 to be offered to any adult American with a salary of just under \$75,000

The US extreme recession that happened in 1981 was widely viewed as a consequence of a severe financial crisis, while the recent recession that began at the end of 2007 received much of its strength as a result of the September 2008 financial crisis [32]. The rebound from the recent recession was also noteworthy for taking longer than most other post-World War II recovery. By June 2012, 3 years after the recession's peak was declared, metrics such as revenue, industrial productivity, and unemployment were performing well below their comparable values in prior periods of rising. As it stand, Covid-19 was compared to the great recession.

Economists polled by IHS Markit predict that actual, or inflation-adjusted, GDP would be 6.7 percent stronger in the fourth quarter of 2021 than it was for the previous year. Additionally, some analysts, particularly former Treasury Secretary and Obama White House economic advisor Lawrence Summers, are concerned about the volume of money being pumped into the economy Given the prospect of solid economic expansion for the year, the main question for analysts, companies, policymakers, and average citizens was what comes next.

When North Korea invaded South Korea in June 1950, the United States was still in the middle of a rapid rebound from a contraction that ended in 1949, and ramping up for the war effort quickly threw the economy into overdrive. GDP was 13.4% higher in the fourth quarter of 1950 than it had been the previous year. Inflation surged, only to plummet again. However, the global climate has changed dramatically. Manufacturing was no longer as essential in the United States as it once was. Services, which contributed for roughly 40% of GDP in the 1950s, today contribute for roughly 60% of it. Several of the repercussions of the Covid-19 crisis were indeed peculiar, like the manner in which it impacted utilities such as travel and restaurant expenditure while having a much lighter impact on the industry.





In the midst of the global Covid-19 pandemic that have ravaged world economies, predicting the risk of a financial downturn was more valuable than before. The spread of the Covid-19 in South African shores found a fragile economy that had undergone two successive quarters of an economic downturn. Then as component of the Covid-19 pandemic, the global recession intensified, resulting in many people being unemployed and losing income for long stretches of time, some are even living in abject poverty. The R500bn Covid-19 relief package does not demonstrate a well-built economic stimulus distribution, but focuses instead on short-term aid.



Figure 1.4: South Africa's Fiscal Balance shifts [4]

The South African fiscal relief package of R500 billion from global financial institutions such as the World Bank, International Monetary Fund, the BRICS New Development Bank and the African Development Bank includes the following measures:

- R200 billion under the loan guarantee scheme.
- Approximately R100 billion in job generation programs.
- R70 billion in case of emergency tax measures.
- Support for deprived families with a surplus of R50 billion.
- Above R40 billion towards salary security via Insurance Fund for Unemployment (UIF).
- Above R30 billion towards health and other front line programs.
- R20 billion for local government to effectively help in the matters relating to COVID-19.





South African Finance Minister Tito Mboweni indicated that the budget shortfall for 2020/2021 is forecast to rise to 6.8% of GDP during 2020 budget speech. Significant Inflation rates by sector during the first quarter of 2020 were: mining (21.5%; manufacturing (8.5%); energy, water and gas (5.6%); and infrastructure (4.7%) with agriculture sector being the only business sector with substantial gains was +27.8% [4]. Based on 151 episodes of global systemic banking crises from 1970 to 2017, the database of Laeven and Valencia stipulated that in a financial recession, the total overall production loss is about 20% over the course of the crisis, which lasts on average two years [6].

Prior to the Covid-19 skerge the PricewaterhouseCoopers (pwc) did studies on trends in the South African banking market in which they revealed that looking back in time, there has been four major regular participants throughout the South African banking sector which have benefited greatly being Barclays Africa, Standard Bank, Nedbank and FirstRand. That being said, there are industry dynamics that might have an effect on the banking environment and also the competitiveness of these companies, including: (i)the arrival of digital advancement with relatively low models (e.g., Discovery) from nearby financial services competitors; (ii)non-financial services companies (e.g., the South African Post Office) are establishing business and sector-specific banks that are tightly integrated with wider distribution networks; and lastly (iii)the four banking institutions are undergoing transformations to meet changing consumer, legislative, and technological demands [33].

Multiple financial services providers have been expanding their portfolios in recently by incorporating fully digitized banking services to provide improved customer experiences at lower costs [33]. Since the Covid-19 pandemic arrived on South African shores, there has been a burst of activity as the banking sector moves closer to being a "marketplace without boundaries," [33].

The provision of bank borrowings to the financial sector was usually part of a country's government response to bank crisis, directly in response to financial crises. During global banking crises, comprehensive liquidity relief was widely available. When faced with a recession, both rich and poor countries, as well as middle-income countries, have relies largely on liquidity assistance. [6] revealed that the broader range of measures used by high-income countries during a downturn, including the structured implementation of reserve bank exchange facilities during the global economic meltdown. Moreover, have also found out that, on average, low and middle-income countries depend on liquidity provision as a stabilization mechanism for far too long unlike high-income countries prior to actually adopting bank restructuring and recapitalization interventions [6].

Financial services crises are usually accompanied by spikes in private-sector credit and are



correlated with considerably higher productivity losses than "normal" downturns, larger contractions in bank credit, worse reductions in asset values, and increases in budget deficits [6]. Government agencies commonly utilized partial or absolute support on any or all bank liabilities to mitigate cash shortages and relieve funding strains on these institutions throughout the early stages of financial crises, sometimes in conjunction with liquidity assistance. They usually buy time for law makers to implement more detailed settlement and adjustment strategies.

Financial cycles typically hit their apex before a recession occurs, according to studies by the Economic Cycle Research Institute (ECRI). Since well before the 1980s, there has always been a connection among the composite economic period model and economic crisis in the United States and the United Kingdom [34]. Simultaneous period, United States' deep recession in the early 2000s did not align with an economic cycle high point: although the market crashed and share prices plunged, the economic expansion continued as assessed by debt and house values, just to recover some couple of years elapsed, causing the Great Recession [35]. The figure below the shaded area represent recessions.



Figure 1.5: Financial cycle betweeen USA and UK [5]

A prior by study by [35] identified two main elements of the business cycle. For starters, financial cycle spikes are often associated with financial meltdown or big economic strain. The self-reinforcing relationship between financial distress, asset values, and risk-taking can overwhelm capital reserves through expansions, making them more vulnerable and laying the groundwork of future recessions [35]. As a consequence, the market could suffer and the banking sector may be increasingly strained. Second, the financial cycle, which has increased in amplitude for about the last four decades and more, 8 would be much broader than that of the business cycle. From the beginning of the 1980s, business cycles have remained for almost a decade, and financial period have lasted over a decade [35].

Furthermore, [35] emphasize that policy system cycles may have been a component as to why economic cycle amplitude has increased since the early 1980s. To begin with, banking sector was liberalized at that time. This reform, in the absence of adequate prudential



protections, probably gave more space for the self-reinforcing connections at the core of the financial period to carry through. Secondly, inflation-targeted financial systems had become standard at the very same time. The position of monetary and debt cluster had been steadily diminished by central banks as their thinking has evolved. This implied if prices stayed low, even as economic disparities developed, financial institutions had little incentive to intensify policies [35]. Finally, beginning in the 1990s, the arrival of China, Cuba, Laos, North Korea, and Vietnam into the world economy, combined with foreign commodity market development and technology advances, increased world demand and intensified economic rivalry.

In July 2009, months after the Queen of England's visit to the London School of Economics, the British Academy replied to the Queen about why no one had noticed the imminent credit crisis. In their three-page long letter they mention that numerous observers predicted the recession but no one would have predicted the precise shape it would develop, as well as the timing of its occurrence and intensity [36]. In such cases, it was critical to predict not just the magnitude of the problem but also its timing. Finally, while there were many reasons for the inability to predict the magnitude, full length, and intensity of the downturn and to avoid it, it was mostly a fault of the collective imagination of many intelligent individuals, in the country and abroad in considering the dangers to the entire structure [36].

Studies by [6] revealed that in many instances, the length of a recession is set at 5 years, beginning with a year into the recession. Furthermore, over half of the occurrences that was record in high-income countries had long-lasting economic turmoil that lasted 5 years or longer [6]. Since several recessions in high-income countries coincided with the global economic meltdown, the severity of the recessions may be a significant component in understanding these discrepancies in length.

Monetary policy serves a crucial role in resolving downturns and improving turnarounds in several cases. Nevertheless, its impact was diminished in the aftermath of an economic meltdown. Fiscal stimulation tends to be particularly effective during downturns triggered by economic meltdown. Monetary easing was also correlated with greater turnarounds; however, the effect of stimulus measures on growth intensity was observed to be lower in countries with higher rates of government debt [5]. Downturns caused by economic collapses have become more serious and long-lasting than downturns caused by other shocks and recovery from such downturns have generally been sluggish, owing to poor household consumption and tight credit constraints.

On March 31, 2021, the World Bank published a report on Sub-Saharan Africa's economic rebound after the global economic downturn and as per the World Bank's biannual financial





Figure 1.6: Crises episodes by type [6]

evaluation for the region, economic activity in Sub-Saharan Africa declined by 2.0% in 2020, bringing it closer to the interval of the projection in April 2020, and expectations for recuperation are improving despite efforts to prevent surge of the deadly virus and accelerate vaccine roll-outs. In 2021, the region's increase was projected to range between 2.3 and 3.4 %, relying on domestic and foreign policies. A new wave of Covid-19 outbreaks was weighing down growth projections for 2021, with regular outbreaks roughly 40% greater than the first wave.

The actual GDP growth rate for 2022 was expected to be 3.1% and by the end of 2021, operation in several nations in the region would have been far below pre-Covid-19 estimates, raising the risk of long-term effects of the virus outbreak on standard of living. According to the World Bank, recovery in Sub-Saharan Africa is likely to be unstable. Non-resource-intensive financial systems such as Côte d'Ivoire and Kenya, and also mining-dependent financial systems such as Botswana and Guinea, are estimated to expand significantly in 2021, thanks to a turnaround in private spending and investment as credibility strengthens and commodities expand.

The Southern and Eastern Africa sub-region's growth collapse was expected to be -3.0% in 2020, with the sub-region's main economies, South Africa and Angola, driving the decline. The sub-region's economy was projected to expand by 2.6% in 2021 and 4.0% in 2022, except Angola and South Africa. The Western and Central Africa sub-region's growth collapsed by 1.1% in 2020, lower than the 1.1% expected in October 2020, owing to a less extreme collapse in Nigeria, the sub-region's biggest market, in the second quarter of the year. The Western and Central Africa sub-region's actual GDP was expected to rise by 2.1% in 2021 and 3.0% in 2022.

In an integrated global economy, the Covid-19 outbreak disrupted both supply and demand. On the supply side, diseases decrease labor supply and output, whereas lock-downs, company



closures, and social isolation often trigger supply shortages; on the demand side, increase in unemployment and lost income and deteriorated economic conditions. The global volatility threshold variable was statistically significant in 15 of 19 advanced economies and four of 14 emerging economies, according to [7] research. Unrestricted global volatility can have a number of consequences for economic development as such higher preventative investments, reduced or postponed investment, and a greater cost of capital are among them [37].



Figure 1.7: Global volatility and GDP growth [7]

According to [37] report, the pandemic would likely reduce real world GDP by 3% points compared to the level of global economic activity which would have occurred in the absence of the outbreak. Furthermore, the United States and the United Kingdom are very likely to suffer severe and longer-lasting consequences, while China's result has a greater than 50% probability of being good.

According to the International Monetary Fund, the United States and Japan will not regain production amounts to the level before the outbreak until the second half of the year 2021. The euro zone and the United Kingdom, now in crisis, and won't meet that threshold until sometime in 2022. According to the Guardian's article Uneven recovery from Covid19 recession could hit poorer countries hard, the Chinese economy was in a category by itself, and it was predicted to be 10% bigger by the end of 2021 than it was during the end of 2019. From the other side of the trajectory, many developed and developing economies may take longer to re-bounce to levels the were before the outbreak.



1.2. Problem Statement

A handful of economic recessions were predicted months ahead of time. Therefore, in order to eliminate these increasing repercussions through recessionary periods, better predictive models need to be developed to help businesses and governments to create better laws that support millions of people prior these periods since the state of the economy is an important factor in policy development. This study has the potential to provide the best performing models to help businesses navigate prior recession periods. We address the problem of selecting the most relevant features to improve the overall performance of the algorithm that would effectively carry out recession prediction. This is a concern since the previous research has demonstrated that these methods has shown bias outputs on the class ratio not being uniform. Traditionally, the proposed machine learning algorithms have been used widely for pattern recognition, but hardly any research was being done in finance particularly recession prediction. Considering that the use of recession prediction in ML, particularly in finance, was a new approach in the frame, there are very few papers in this context of refers.

1.3. Aims and Objectives

The intentions of this study and its steps to follow are outlined below.

1.3.1 Aims

- The primary aim of this study was to improve the prediction of economic recession using machine learning techniques.
- To develop an efficient model in order to refrain from enhanced government deficits, increasing inequality, considerably lower income and continually increased unemployment.

1.3.2 Objectives

- i. To establish the relevant method for addressing imbalance data.
- ii. To develop relevant features to improve the accuracy of the model.



- iii. To establish suitable features selection strategy to enhance the performance of the machine learning algorithm developed; and
- iv. To predict economic recession using ANN and RF.

1.4. Research Questions

- (a) Which of the chosen oversampling techniques for classification would be more effective when dealing with imbalanced data?
- (b) How features developed improves the overall prediction accuracy of the model?
- (c) How do feature selection strategies improve the overall performance of the machine learning developed?
- (d) Which machine learning algorithm amongst RF and ANN would effectively carry out recession prediction?

1.5. Significance of the Study

This study seeks to make contribution to the existing body of knowledge by implementing the top performing model in predicting economic recession using artificial neural network (ANN) and Random Forest (RF) with already existing methods for addressing class imbalance and suitable feature selection.

1.6. Limitation of the study

A large number of trees in a prediction algorithm made it inefficient and slow. This can be improved by adding new algorithms that are more encompassing in enhancing prediction. ANN has been known to have unexplained network functioning, which has added to the challenge of demonstrating the problem of the network because it is hardware reliant.

1.7. Dissertation Outline

In what follows, Chapter 2 discusses the recent literature related to the study, feature selection methods, machine learning techniques selected, class imbalance techniques and evaluation





methods. Chapter 3 presents the methodology with emphasis on the selected machine learning algorithms that are going to be used in this study. Chapter 4 presents the thesis plan of work. Chapter 5 wraps up the proposal with the conclusion.



Chapter 2 LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1. Introduction

As previously highlighted, most analysts largely agree that recession was when the real GDP downward trend exceeds 10% [15]. This was well established that even in recessionary periods the market conditions of companies are characterized by poor revenue growth. The annual GDP collapse due to Corona Virus pandemic was expected to be higher than the standard recessions ever since second world war [20]. Tin Kam Ho developed the very first method for random decision forests [38], with the primary emphasis on measuring variable significance by possible combination and utilizing inaccuracy out of bag as an approximation of inaccuracy in generalization [39].

The father of economics, Adam Smith, outlined three reasons for poor profitability[6] (a) Labor-market rivalry that leads to increased wages and hence lower revenue; (b) Capital market rivalry results in the increase in capital goods rates; (c) Rivalry in markets goods and services pressure capitalists to trade at lower rates, which also reduces profits. A recent study by [40] looked at 153 recessions in 63 countries between 1992 and 2014, and discovered that economists across both the public and private sectors overlooked the significant proportion.

The stock market was an important economic organization that facilitates financial development and performance. It allows businesses and governments to collect long-term money, allowing them to fund new ventures and extend operational capabilities [41]. Studies by [42] highlighted that the efficiency with which the stock market executes its asset distribution determines an economy's overall growth rate. Several stock markets, particularly in developing countries, encounter challenges that have severe repercussions, such as (i) liquidity problems, (ii) a lack of functions, and (iii) a lack of a very well advanced institutional investors.

An essential part of economic growth has been stock markets since they provide a platform for listed companies to collect long-term equity as well as a place for investors to invest. When the stock market accumulate capital, it often assigns a greater portion of the funds to companies that have reasonably high expectations, as shown by their rewards and financing decisions [41]. Thus, this enables funds to be directed through the drive of supply-anddemand to companies that rapidly increase in performance, thus increasing economic growth



and expansion.

Stock market liquidity tends to mitigate the downside risk and expense of participating in long-term ventures. Furthermore, a study by [43] noted that early investors could trade their stake in a firm rapidly and effortlessly in a liquid market, shareholders won't be unable to lay hands on their assets for the period of their initial investment. A very well advance stock market was projected to potentially increase savings by broadening the range of financial collateral arrangements available to depositors, allowing them to expand their investments and reduce risks while still efficiently distributing funds to profitable units. As a result, the economic growth rate will be accelerated.

Economic development, according to [44], was undeniably essential and cuts through disciplines, influencing all aspects of society directly and indirectly. Furthermore, banking policy on interest and inflation rates aid in the development of the economy and, more importantly, serve as vehicles for economic growth. However, identifying the crucial opportunities for growth and explaining the wide variance in cross-country economic performance and reliability was one of the most difficult tasks for growth economists. Neither modernist nor endogenous growth models are capable of clarifying the concepts of uneven development and enduring global inequality [45].

The study of [46] forecasted systemic economic collapse without understanding the economy's "real" model, using as much knowledge as possible from traditional macroeconomic variables such as debt, GDP, wages, consumption, credit, interest rates, monetary aggregates, asset prices, proxy for sentiment, commodity prices, house prices, external imbalances. According to his report, [46] concluded that there was high demand to employ machine learning software to provide valuable insights to people in management of the financial sustainability about when and where they should step change their approach, collect more intelligence, and use their resources wisely.

Research results by [47] found that the effect of growth and inflation on relative prediction outcomes varies depending on the stage of economic development. As a result, as shown by the NBER business cycle dating committee, the condition variable represents the value of one throughout financial crises and null amid expansions [48]. In the paper by [48] outlined that the economic models outperform the auto-regressive benchmark as ratios are a measure that are larger than one. Furthermore, only a few instances of unconditional equivalent predictive output tests failing have been discovered. The economic models are generally poor than the auto-regressive benchmark in situations where the projections are statistically distinguishable from one another [48].



Upward Phase	Duration in Months
April 1983 – June 1984	15
April 1986 – February 1989	35
June 1993 – November 1996	42
September 1999 – November 2007	99
September 2009 – September 2010	13

Figure 2.1: South African Business Cycles since 1980 : Upwards Phase [8]

Downward Phase	Duration in Months
September 1981 – March 1983	19
July 1984 – March 1986	21
March 1989 – May 1993	51
December 1996 – August 1999	33
December 2007 – August 2009	21

Figure 2.2: South African Business Cycles since 1980 : Downwards Phase [8]

The upward phases of the business cycle reflect times of rapid growth , while the downward phases reflect business cycle sections reflecting times of rapid downturn in the South African economy. The duration of months the fluctuations persisted through both scenarios indicates the length of both downward and upward shifts [8]. Times of contraction in South Africa has been seen in each of these downward stages. Most economists and analysts argued that somehow lowering of the yield curve in 1988 and 1989 signaled an impending recession in the United States, but studies by [49] looked into the data meaning of the term structure of interest rates. Their research was broken down into the following distinct three topics: First, whether the yield curve contains any additional details not yet available in other economic figures; second, whether the yield curve is valuable for monetary policy objectives [49]. In conclusion, [49] reported that increasing inflation rates, beyond 4% in South Africa, are detrimental to GDP growth. In order to prevent a significant negative impact on productivity, policymakers should maintain inflation within the goal range, ideally under 5% [8].

2.2. Handling Class Imbalance

The African country recession data sets display high imbalance with 92.81% of the samples being classified in "0" or "No Recession" and 7.82% of the samples in the "1" or "Recession". The above mentioned machine learning models chosen for this study are most effective for class imbalance data [50]. The algorithms for machine learning mostly result in bias output based on the class ratio not being uniform, so this over-sampling approaches focusing on



class imbalance will be used to overcome this problem [50].

2.2.1 Synthetic Minority Oversampling Techniques

This technique was found to be a state-of-the-art and tends to work quite well in diverse application, more especially in addressing over-fitting issues [51]. The major drawback with Synthetic Minority Oversampling Techniques (SMOTE) was that it dismisses information which may be useful [51]. Imbalanced classification entails building statistical models on classification data sets of extreme imbalanced data. The difficulty of dealing with imbalanced data sets was that too many machine learning algorithms would neglect, and hence behave poorly on the minority samples, despite the fact that performance on the sample was usually the most essential. SMOTE involves selecting samples in the feature space that are similar together, distinguishing them by drawing a line between them, and again defining them by inserting a new sample across the line.

The SMOTE data pre-processing strategy was a forerunner in the scientific field for imbalanced classification. Many modifications and substitutes have been suggested since its release to increase its success in various scenarios but SMOTE is still regarded as among the most prominent data pre-processing algorithms in machine learning and data mining due to its success and impact [52] [53]. The sampling methods are narrowly classified into two categories: under-sampling and oversampling. Under-sampling techniques are well known for providing a portable balanced training range while also lowering the cost of the learning level. According to the findings of the [54] analysis, the SMOTE algorithm produces an infinite number of synthetic minority cases in order to change the classifier learning bias against the minority class [55].

However, it still has certain unintended consequences. First, it raises the classifier's variability, and second, it generates twisted temporal probabilities and it can also eliminate several valuable examples for the classifier's modeling [56]. However, using random oversampling simply leads to a greater weight or expense for the minority cases. As a result, accurate modeling of such clusters of minority data even by classification algorithm which also be difficult in the context of overlapping [57] [52].

2.2.2 Adaptive Synthetic

In this study we will also use Adaptive Synthetic (ADASYN) oversampling technique in addressing the issue of imbalanced data. When certain forms of data distribution greatly



overpower the instance space in comparison to other data distributions, imbalanced learning takes place. The ADASYN method achieves learning regarding the distribution of data (specifically imbalanced data sets) in two ways: (a) decreasing the bias introduced by the imbalanced data set, and (b) optimally changing the classifiers decision boundary more towards the complicated sample [58].

The fundamental principle behind ADASYN is using a weighted variance for distinct minority class instances based on their level of complexity in training, with more synthetic data produced for minority class instances that are more hard to implement than minority class instances that are troublesome to implement. The ADASYN method increases training with regard to data distributions in two ways: (1) it reduces the bias created by imbalanced data, and (2) it iteratively transitions the class analysis boundary through challenging cases [55].

The most recent research methodologies for dealing with imbalanced learning abnormalities can be divided into five primary categories:

- (a) Sampling techniques the purpose of this approach was to create different oversampling and/or under-sampling strategies to account for imbalanced distributions in the initial data sets. Looking into study by [59], sampling techniques incorporate probabilistic projections, pruning, and data pre-processing were investigated for decision tree learning. Moreover, the analysis revealed that pruning could assist because it increases the generalization of the decision tree classifier.
- (b) Synthetic data generation through artificially constructing data samples this technique attempts to compensate for imbalances in the initial data sets.
- (c) Cost sensitive learning (CSL) Rather than using sampling techniques or synthetic data generation approaches to create balanced data distributions, CSL uses an unique tactic: It employs a cost-matrix for various types of errors, for example, to promote learning from imbalanced datasets. [60] has suggested two straightforward solutions to the problem of class imbalance. One distinguishing advantage of their methods was that they don't have to modify the classifiers centrally, making them simple to enforce.
- (d) Active learning traditionally, active learning methods are used to solve problems involving unlabeled training results. [61] assessed the efficiency of acquisition functions and uncertainty estimation approaches for active learning with Convolutional Neural Networks (CNNs) on image classification tasks in his research. He also demonstrated that ensemble-based uncertainties reliably outperform other approaches of uncertainty estimation and contribute to state-of-the-art active learning performance on MNIST and CIFAR-10.



(e) Kernel-based methods - kernel-based approaches have been utilized to investigate the imbalanced learning issues. [62] suggested a weighted online sequential extreme learning machine with kernels (WOSELMK) for class imbalance learning (CIL). WOS-ELMK outperformed competitive online sequential classification algorithms in classification performance on 17 imbalanced binary class datasets.

2.3. Feature engineering techniques and preprocessing

In the field of machine learning, feature engineering was a critical method. In the real world, data is complex, because it must be cleaned before being fed into a machine learning algorithm or doing simple analytics. As a result, analysts expend the majority of their time processing data. The main purpose of feature engineering was to enhance accuracy as well as to translate raw data into features or columns.

2.3.1 Outliers and Missing values

Lost information in a data was considered one of the major issues with data mining technique and this issue can be amplified when vast data was incomplete in the existence of imbalanced data [63]. The data for this study has no missing values.

2.3.2 Data Split

Cross-validation was a great approach for using all of the specific instances accessible as training and testing observations [64]. It emulates use of certain training and testing data by learning the algorithm subsets multiple times with just a fraction of 1 / K of training instance remaining out because of testing purposes [64]. The data will be divided into 75% training and 15% test sample utilizing the python SK-learn library. Moreover, in this study we will utilize stratified k-fold cross-validation with imbalanced data to maintain train class distribution and testing set within each analysis and the validation sample will be 15%.

"Fold" describes the number of subsets leading from this instances [65]. We will be using stratified split train-tests also known as stratified k-fold cross-validation on these classification tasks, because we have a serious class imbalance [65]. This method of data re-sampling to evaluate the generalization performance of prediction and to improve the classification accuracy [66]. The classifier was constructed utilizing k-1 subsets that also constitute the training data set.



2.4. Modelling

The analysis applied in the study was executed utilizing Python with libraries including matplotlib, pandas, numpy, Sci-Kit Learn. To minimize the variable size in this study filter and wrapper was also applied to reduce some redundant variables.

2.5. Feature Selection Process

2.5.1 Filtering

Filters resemble strategies that select features prior to actually implementing classification to a machine learning algorithm [67]. A filter method decrease the size of features independently on a classification model. One common drawback of these strategy was their univariate aspect. To consider making the selection, filtering techniques are focused on the



Figure 2.3: Filter Framework

application of an analysis criterion independent of a final classifier, including dependency, distance, graph-based learning or consistency measurements over the input data [68]. In addition, as they have several other benefits, such as scalability or high velocity, the final classification most often results in low accuracy [68].

2.5.2 Wrapping

A wrapper algorithm explores the function space to score subsets according to their predictive value, maximizing the subsequent evaluation approach used for classification by the corresponding subset [69]. On a modelling algorithm, which was taken as a black box evaluator, wrappers consider feature subsets by the quality of the performance [70]. Thus, a wrapper would then assess subsets with regards to the the performance of the classifier for binary classification [69]. For each subset, the assessment was repeated, noting that feature subsets are also biased towards the modelling algorithm on which they were assessed. Wrappers are relatively slow in identifying sufficiently good subsets than filters since they rely solely on





Figure 2.4: Wrapper Framework

modelling algorithm's resource requirements [70].

2.6. Economic recession prediction models

2.6.1 Recession prediction statistical models

2.6.1.1 Probit model

The probit model has been known as linear regression model that changes the details found in key indicators into likelihood of a recession at a given period of time.

$$\Pr(Recession|Y_{t-k}) = R(\alpha_0 + \alpha_1 T S_{t-k} + \alpha_2 C S_{t-k} + \alpha_3 S P 500_{t-k} + \alpha_4 C L I_{t-k})$$
(2.1)

Whereby TS is the term spread, R is the normal cumulative distribution function, CS is change in the corporate spread, SP500 is the SP 500 return, and CLI is the composite index of leading indicators. For predicting a downturn k months onward the approach is projected utilizing lagged knowledge as $Pr(Y_{t-k}) = TS_{t-k} + \alpha_2 CS_{t-k}$, $SP500_{t-k}$, CLI_{t-k} . Unless the likelihood is below 50 percent, then the formula signifies growth so a growth was much more probable than that of a contraction; if the likelihood is higher than 50 percent, a recession was much more probable.

2.6.1.2 Neftçi's sequential probability model

Neftçi's sequential probability model is a non-linear approach that makes some implication about an overthrow of the information collection process of the composite index of leading indicators data which could then be used to suggest a breakthrough in economic performance. Numerous observations are expected in using this approach to predict downturns. To use this



approach to predict downturns, the expected likelihood of a peak is relative to the one which was before confidence level, which is supposed to enable a limited likelihood.

2.6.1.3 Stock and Watson's experimental recession indexes

Stock and Watson's experimental recession index is a complex econometric time series model designed to predict the likelihood of a downturn, it is calculated in two phases by [71]. Firstly, market variations are perceived thru the multi-equation variable approach and within the second phase, regarded as the pattern recognition step, [71] utilise approximate model to produce C_{t+k} predictions during the first phase.

2.6.1.4 Simple rules of thumb using the composite index of leading indicators

The composite index approach was developed in the twentieth century as a way of offering an overview of the economic sequence that had a prevailing connection with the economic cycles [72]. Drops in the composite index of leading indicators are meant to provide an early notice of an economic downturn, and can also offer useful insights as an indicator of a potential downturn [72]. K-month rule-of-thumb model: If ($CLI_t < 0, ..., CLI_{t-k} < 0$) then an indication of a downturn is provided. The study of [73] whom many regard as the father of the leading indicators, advocated that a limited amount of key indicators 66 could be utilized to generate a valuable quantitative index which would give early indications for evolving business activity.

2.6.2 Recession prediction using machine learning models

According to the study by [71], random forest has higher level out-of-performance prediction accuracy, with neural network just almost equivalently perfect as random forest in out-of-performance samples. In-light of this, accuracy predictions obtained from cross-validation of k-folds in time series settings are optimistically biased. Moreover, based on research by [74] cross-validation of k-folds suggests that the predictability of tree methods tends to dominate that of neural networks.

Along with their ability to tackle background noise and high-dimensional predictive analytic, it has been discovered that random forest and Naive Bayesian perform best in predicting financial crisis. A number of studies have attempted to use different algorithms such as the Bayesian, random forest, static and dynamic probit model for predicting and evaluating probability of occurrence in recession and its fiasco [15]. Random forests is an approach of conducting different deep decision trees, learned on various sections of the very same learning set, again with goal of minimizing the variance [51]. However, close attention in this study will be rooted on two machine learning algorithms, namely ANN [75] and random forest [63].



ANN has facilitated advancement in a wide range of technologies, from computer vision to language processing to voice recognition and speech recognition [76]. More and more massive training data sets and highly complicated systems have really been essential to these outcomes. For instance, the neural network included in [77] had 11 million parameters, which increased to nearly 67 million for bidirectional Recurrent neural networks and 116 million for [78]s recent forward only Gated Recurrent Unit (GRU) systems. However, its use in finance was limited.

By separating 16 variables from 103 indicator variables [79] succeeded in acquiring the most efficient variables to be included in particular times of economic crises, such indicator variables can already be analyzed as a crisis anticipation detectors. In the daily Istanbul Stock Exchange (ISE) National 100 Index, [80] tried to establish two approaches as well as compare their performance outcomes in predicting the direction of movement. Ten technical indicators or features have been picked as input variables for the presented models. Analyses demonstrate that ANN model average performance (75.74%) was reported to be largely better than the SVM model (71.52%).

To predict recession in the US financial industry, [81] utilized extreme gradient boosting. They demonstrated that incomes kept, the pre-tax return on assertions and the overall riskbased capital. In his study, [82] attempted to predict the financial crisis under less advanced nations utilizing data from the 1980-2004 periods, applying ANN model. Through forecasting the quarterly gross domestic product (GDP) growth rate for the euro area, [83] explore the implementation of random forests in economics. They then use RF algorithm through creating a Monte Carlo simulation to allow a forecast of GDP growth and they discover that RF provides better performance, but the linear model shows much better performance.

Empirical studies by [84] revealed that the random forest method outperformed the ANN, the study analyzed the random forest and SVM forecasting efficiency with the ANN, discriminant analysis and logit model to forecast Indian stock market changes based on financial indicators. The study of [85] applied the machine learning approach based on learning vector quantization (LVQ) with the Markov dynamic factor switching approach for the ongoing downturn in real-time. The predictive value of the yield curve in estimating downturns was calculated by using the probit model. A steeper yield curve indicates faster real output growth, while a flatter yield curve indicates slower real output growth, according to AB's observations [3].

According to [86], investigated boosting to increase the out-of-sample efficiency of logit models in forecasting economic downturns, the results revealed that every indicator's predictive value continued to change over time, contributing to the inference that each economic


cycle introduces unusual behaviour in the results. [87] evaluated static and dynamic probit method on predicting both in and out of sample economic downturns 1-6 quarters ahead, with the prior generating higher performance on 1 to 4 quarter time periods, whereas the other produced "at least" comparable output for longer time periods.

Following the findings of the study by [88], examines Canadian GDP growth rates and finds that the ANN algorithm is stronger than a linear algorithm throughout the year of projection period but not over the quarterly projection period. Furthermore, due to the non-linear effect of macroeconomic variables, they are also important in the end, according to the [88]. During a recession, [89] look at monthly projection of manufacturing relationship between inflation and unemployment rate in developed economies. They uncovered that their auto-regressive neural network does not outperform the standard auto-regressive algorithm by a significant margin.

[90] examines GDP statistics for South Africa, Nigeria, and Kenya independently and finds that the ANN algorithm outperforms systemic econometric algorithms and ARIMA algorithms in most of the requirements regarded. Their key argument seems to be that emerging economies are "vulnerable to potentially disruptive influences from stock prices, external pressures, and even production and trade pressures" [90]. According to [91]'s research, decision trees, neural networks, and help vector machine algorithms are all extremely vulnerable to class imbalance. As a result of the large scale of the records, there is a high likelihood of class imbalance. Furthermore, the possible consequences of class imbalance on machine learning are extreme due to the complex problems embedded in such results.

ANNs have been introduced as a advanced approach for grasping neural data capturing in the mind. According to [92]'s research, neural networks can acquire a specific connection between various spatial state variables. They demonstrate that both design process and the training method used have an effect on neural processing characteristics. In order to decipher something individuals dream of, [93] used deep learning models and discovered that decrypted attributes from dream fMRI data were significantly associated with those identified with dream-related object classes.

[94] introduces representational distance learning (RDL) as a stochastic gradient descent approach that moves the conceptual field of a learner model to estimate the conceptual field of a target model in order to improve the performance of ANNs. [95], on the other hand, looked at chunking, which was a concept that refers to the aggregation of objects while doing a cognitive assignment, which leads to improved task efficiency. [96] demonstrate that neuronal response to sensory stimuli can be developed utilizing end-to-end trainable recurrent neural networks, which was an interesting issue in neuro-science: how are neural



interpretations to sensory feedback biologically structured?

Research results by [97] show that the SVM exceeds the other classification methods, and the random forest method exceeds the ANN, discriminant analysis and logit model used in this study. [97] differentiate random forest and SVM's model performance with ANN, discriminant analysis and logit model to predict the motion of Indian stock index influenced by economic variable indicators. The effectiveness of relevant financial key indicators for forecasting economic downturn was studied by [81] using a boosted regression tree technique. Their outcomes revealed that the paramount indicators are the short-term interest rate and term spread.

The study of [98] re-examined the word spread as a prominent predictor within that scope of the probit analysis, he considered the phrase spread to become the absolute great recession indicator relative to several other key economic measures and financial variables. The Receiver Operating Characteristics (ROC) curve curve indicates the proportion of false negatives that one will have to exchange for an extra percent of true positive, [99] lately had used ROC curve to determine the potential of different leading measures to identify the downturn [99]. A system of 100 percent accuracy will direct a ROC curve to the upper left corner.

According to [100]'s findings, models constructed for AUC-ROC exhibit a significant result in performance; additionally, the use of area under precision recall curve (AUC-PR) as an estimate of SDP model performance. Moreover, [101] used to test models on strongly biased data distributions and as such the ROC curve produces positive outcomes; thus, the PR curve was regarded for analysis of such situations. [102] discovered that precision was extremely unpredictable and that in some situations, in order to achieve high recall, we sacrifice precision, while [103] identified precision-recall (PR) as a good accuracy assessor for immensely distorted data distributions. [104] have recorded precision for a much more accurate representation of actual results.

2.7. Machine Learning Techniques

2.7.1 Artificial Neural Network (ANN)

An Artificial Neural Network also known as Neural Network (NN) has been described by [105]. as "a system composed of several basic processing elements running in parallel, the role of which was determined by network configuration, link strengths, and the processing performed at computational elements or nodes". The ANN algorithm provides better



techniques than conventional methods. Artificial neural network has been a deep learning approach imitating neurons or receptors of the sensory organ and layout of the brain [75].

The NN method was composed of three layers: an input layer which retrieve the actual data that was sent to the system, a hidden layer which their work was dictated by inputs, weight, and the interaction among them. When a hidden element must be configured, weights across input and hidden variables are used. Latsly, an output layer which effectively function on hidden unit operation and weight, as well as the relationship between hidden units and output [106].



Figure 2.5: Overview of Neural Network

The performance of a network will be obtained by the following equation:

$$\Psi_k = \sum_{i=1}^n \phi_{ki} x_i \tag{2.2}$$

whereby the input variables and weights of the network are $(x_1, x_2, ..., x_k)$ and $(\phi_1, \phi_2, ..., \phi_k)$ respectively. Signals are transmitted to the output layer from the input neurons, and weight could increase or decrease the correlation.

The output of the network will be obtained by the following equation:

$$Y_k = \alpha(\phi_{ki} + \beta_k) \tag{2.3}$$

whereby the bias and activation function of the network are β_k and α respectively.

The output neuron's value was a weighted sum of the hidden neurons' values, which was compatible with some methods in the study by [90], but other techniques in the study by [107] include a sigmoid mapping of this linear combination. Validation entails splitting the data set into a training set for tuning the parameters that reduce the loss function and a

29



validation set for evaluating the algorithm's output.

In the analysis by [108], when discussing if the linear or ANN algorithm must be recommended, he concluded that the ANN model's generalizability had been assured by validation. The claim that the ANN algorithm outperforms the pooled OLS algorithms on both the training and validation sets is more than sufficient to suggest that the ANN algorithm method was better in terms of MSE. The efficiency of any algorithm, as well as neural network training, was constrained by one of 3 components: arithmetic bandwidth, memory bandwidth, or latency.

2.7.2 Random Forest (RF)

In classification, RF has been defined as an ensemble learning technique consisting of numerous decision trees [63] and yield the class which would be the mode of outcome of the class by specific trees [51]. This approach ensures that even the proportions of the data are numerically equal to the previous data [51]. Using this algorithm to generate a bootstrap sample, then a good approach will be sampling the initial data set with substitute for the specific input data.



Figure 2.6: Overview of Random Forest

Given the input sample:

$$\mathcal{R}_n = \{(x_k, y_k)\}_{k=1}^n \tag{2.4}$$

30



In which the amount of decision trees was $\mathcal{R}_n = (D_1, D_2, D_3, ..., D_n)$. Training on numerous trees on a single training set will mostly leads to a better performance of the model to tightly aligned bootstrapping trees. The final class will be predicted with regards to the maximum voting from \mathcal{R}_n classifier. In this study we will use stratified *k*-fold cross-validation for optimal amount of trees. It is worth noting that $(x_1, x_2, x_3, ..., x_n)$ is the amount of features in the sample.

The major difference among random forest and bagging seems to be that random forest only regard a subset of predictors on separation. The forest error rate depends on the strength of each specific forest trees, as well as the correlation in the middle of any two forest trees. Increasing the correlation has a direct proportionality on the forest error rate. Moreover, increasing the strength of the specific trees has an indirect proportionality on the forest error rate.

The advantage of random forest has been that it produces several trees on data subset and merges all trees output. Thus it minimizes the risk of over-fitting in decision trees and then also lowers the variance and thus increase the accuracy. However, the setbacks are that the predictive accuracy was mostly inferior to gradient-boosted trees over complicated tasks and that random forest has less describable than one decision tree [109].

Random Forest uses pooled segments of both the learning sample and the subspace, resulting in increased unpredictability and decreased variance. A variety of random forest variations have been developed that comply with various problem scenarios. Random Survival Forests is an ensemble tree approach for the interpretation to set of data that use a range of models. The study of [110] suggested increasing decision trees with bootstrap data sets relying on a slicing principle optimizing the logrank statistic upon slicing.

Multivariate random forests interpretations expands use of random forests to much more than one output, predicting the impact of covariates across a sample. [111] suggested that utilizing the concept of decision trees to solve regression issues with multivariate feedback. Enriched Random Forest are interpreted by shifting random sampling such that fewer descriptive data sets would be less effective when taken, the likelihood of trees with more effective feature to be included in the forest improve.

If the amount of possible features is high and the proportion of genuinely insightful features is minimal, a dilemma occurs as random forest classification efficiency decreases significantly. In their analysis, [112] indicated that determining how insightful each independent variables use certain pre-filtering techniques, including t-tests, to measure approximately how effectively a predictor will distinguish two categories. Quantile regression forest provide a non-parametric and precise means of calculating constrained distributions for elevated re-



sponse variable.

2.8. Chapter Summary

Section 2.1 of this chapter provides an introduction to the literature review. Section 2.2 describes how we deal with class imbalances using SMOTE and ADASYN. Sections 2.3 and 2.5 address feature engineering methods and pre-processing, while sections 2.4 and 2.5 represent modeling and feature selection. Section 2.6 addresses economic recession prediction models, and Section 2.7 concludes with machine learning techniques.





Chapter 3 METHODOLOGY

3.1. Introduction

The chapter entails broad description of the machine learning that will be applied in this study and a more in-depth outline of the data pre-processing stage and concluding with the evaluation technique that will be used.

3.2. Classification

Supervised learning was a part of machine learning algorithm that utilizes a specified set of data which was identified as a training data set to acquire information. The training data set contains input data and output data. Then a supervised learning algorithm produces the model that can draw conclusions of the output data for a testing data set which is used to verify the performance of the proposed model. Classification may be divided into two distinguishable aspects – binary and multi-class classification. In this analysis, huge concentration was on binary classification in which only two classes are evaluated and this regards whether there was a recession or no recession, while multi-class classification includes classifying an object to one of several classes [113]. Binary classification was a two-class estimation dilemma in which the results are classified as either positive or negative. For recession prediction, binary classification entails mapping all occurrences of a dataset involving recession and non-recession components to recession or non recession.

Classification issues with a vast number of features pose a major challenge to the proper construction of final versions. First, since most learning methods consider the whole feature space when building the model, it was more tough to locate a true optimal solution.

3.3. Datasets

The recession data set that used was African country data and was publicly accessible at online open source Kaggle, as such no consent was required. The data set has 49 variables with a total of 486 samples. In this study, GDP is our recession indicator, so if GDP goes below zero, it was defined as recession and if GDP is above zero, it was defined as non-recession. Our target variable was growthbucket with binary values 0 and 1, which





Figure 3.1: Supervised Learning Framework

signifies"1" = Recession and "0" = No Recession, in this context "Recession" means less than 0% growth. The data covered 27 African countries including: Morocco, South Africa, Tanzania, Rwanda, Eswatini, Togo, Burkina Faso, Angola, Tunisia, Nigeria, Kenya, Burundi, Benin, Namibia, Central African Republic, Sudan, Gabon, Niger, Sierra Leone, Lesotho, Mauritania, Senegal, Mauritius, Botswana, Cameroon, Zimbabwe and Mozambique. The above countries continued to live through unstable financial crisis [15].

In this study, focus was on countries that had ground of contributing to critical analysis of the economic recession since the 27 countries of focus have transitioned in and out of recession. Moreover, since recession is broadly viewed as a global economic recession, the set of data for this study was Penn World productivity, which includes a relatively high level of revenue, inputs, outputs and productivity for more than 180 countries, Bank of Canada index commodity indices and World Bank GDP growth data set.



Energy, metals and minerals, forestry, agriculture and fish are among many indicators of economic recession in this study under year-on-year percentage change annual bank of Canada commodity price index. In addition, the price level indicators are imports, exports, capital stocks, capital formation, household consumption and consumption by the government. Moreover, the shares indicators include household consumption, gross capital formation, government consumption, merchandise exports, merchandise imports, residual trade and GDP statistical discrepancy at current purchasing power parities (PPPs).

3.4. Feature Selection

The key use of feature selection has been that: (a) it can train algorithm faster, (b) It simplifies the process of the ML algorithm and helps to make its interpretation uncomplicated, (c) identifying the most essential features which contribute the highest possible performance in ML [114]. In addition, the likelihood of over-fitting often raises the size of the feature space, therefore, feature extraction is an effective approach to preventing over-fitting [114]. Correlation matrix with heat-map is a common approach for visualisation features as such it will be used in this study as to effortlessly understand than reading tabular data [115].

3.5. Data Imbalance Problem

The data sample for this study represents non-recession overshadows the entire data. Therefore, oversampling techniques which includes ADASYN and SMOTE will be used to overcome this problem. Synthetic over-sampling approaches tackle this issue by producing samples of the synthetic minority class to equalize the dispersion between the majority class which includes about 92.81% of the sample and minority class which includes about 7.87% data samples.

3.6. Machine Learning Algorithms

In this study, the baseline model was acquired by using features identified from a heat-map correlation matrix which is the comparative analysis of measured values between each pair of dimensions. Therefore, construction of those models with regards to the wrapper and filter features identified using SMOTE and ADASYN sampling approaches. The interpretation of data to be presented in this study was also apply cross-validation specifically stratified k-fold cross validation. Furthermore, compared the performance of the above selected machine



learning techniques using F1-Score, gini coefficient and ROC curve.

3.7. Evaluation metrices based on threshold

The evaluation metrices based on threshold used in this study are recall, precision, f1- score and cohen's kappa. All these evaluation metrics have a threshold level, beyond which positive instances are estimated and negative instances are estimated. It makes no difference how near an estimate will be to the standard for these metrics; what matters is whether it was higher or lower than the threshold.

3.7.1 Recall

A successful prediction model should have a high Recall as well as a high Precision. The recall is calculated as follows:

$$Recall = \frac{TruePositive}{TruePositive + FalseNegative}$$
(3.1)

Recall checks out of all the times, how many times that actual class was positively classified or recollected. For maximum recall which was one, we should have no false positives. Moreover, for minimum recall the is no false negatives.

3.7.2 Precision

Precision was defined as the degree of conformity between individual outcomes acquired within specified limits. Precision was determined by the concentration of random errors and had no relationship to the actual or given value of the evaluation. The precision is calculated as follows:

$$Precision = \frac{TruePositive}{TruePositive + FalsePositive}$$
(3.2)



Figure 3.2: High precision and Low accuracy

Precision is typically calculated as the standard deviation of test outcomes. A high variance indicates less accuracy. More specifically, precision is described in greater description by



[116] as: (i)repeatability, which is where the fewest variations are permitted, and (ii) reproducibility, which is when the precision of the technique as performed in different fields is considered.

3.7.3 F1 Score

The F1 score was used to measure a test's accuracy, and it balances the use of precision and recall. The F1 score can provide a more realistic measure of a test's performance by using both precision and recall [117].

The F1 score is calculated as follows:

$$F1 = 2 \times \frac{precision \times recall}{precision + recall}$$
(3.3)

The F1-score, on a data set, was a measure of the accuracy of a model. It was an approach that combines model precision and recall, and has been described as the harmonic mean of model precision and recall [117]. The F1-score was effective in which false positive or false negative costs differ or if a huge class imbalance exists [117].

3.7.4 Cohen's kappa

Cohen's Kappa(also known as kappa) was first adopted by J. A. Cohen in the discipline of psychology as a benchmark of consensus in the middle of the pair judges, and was eventually included in the study as a determinant of performance in classifying [118]. More importantly, Kappa has been adopted in the classification as a benchmark of agreement between the measured and the actual and predicted subsets during data analysis. The Cohen's Kappa is

$$\zeta = \frac{Accuracy - \rho}{1 - \rho} \tag{3.4}$$

where ρ is the hypothetical probability of chance agreement, given by

$$\rho = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{K_i x K_j}{m^2} \tag{3.5}$$

For i = 1, ..., m and j = 1, ..., n. Moreover, K encompasses the actual and predicted subsets of the testing data. The integration of Kappa analysis into machine learning, especially financial data analysis, was still a recent research venture. Kappa can be insufficient under various conditions, especially where the distribution of data was unbalanced. If the distributions of the target classes are not similar, the optimal Cohen's kappa output will be smaller. However,



when dealing with unbalanced data, Cohen's kappa seems to be more effective than overall accuracy. In terms of predicted precision of a single prediction, little can be said about Cohen's kappa.

3.8. Evaluation matrices based on probabilistic of errors

The evaluation metrices based on probabilistic of errors used in this study are accuracy and RMSE.

3.8.1 Accuracy

Accuracy is the proportion of exactly categorized instances in the test sample. Accuracy is given by

$$\rho = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{K_{\rm ii}}{m^2} \tag{3.6}$$

Accuracy represents the reliability of an evaluation, while precision represents the repeatability of an evaluation. Precision without accuracy was completely ludicrous, but precision it doesn't in any way suggest accuracy.



Figure 3.3: High accuracy and Low precision

In essence, accuracy analyzes the diagonals of the confusion matrix since it does not encompasses whether the off-diagonal components contribute to the inaccuracies.

3.8.2 Root Mean Squared Error (RMSE)

The Root Mean Square Error (RMSE) was a classical way of evaluating a model's error in estimating quantitative results. RMSE's primary goal is to serve as a classifier for trained models and evaluating their accuracy. High RMSE results imply a large disparity among accuracy and predictions, indicating poor output [119]. When displaying the RMSE, the implicit premise was that the errors are unbiased and adopt a normal distribution. As a result, using the RMSE provides a more clear overview of the error distribution [120].

$$RMSE = \sqrt{\sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{(PredictedValue_i - ActualValue_i)^2}{n}}$$
(3.7)

38



$$RMSE = \sqrt{\sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{(\hat{y}_i - y_i)^2}{n}}$$
(3.8)

whereby

 $\hat{y}_i = \hat{y}_1, \hat{y}_2, \dots, \hat{y}_n$ are the predicted values of the features. $y_i = y_1, y_2, \dots, y_n$ are the actual values of the features. n is number of measurements. i is the variable.

In comparison to the mean absolute error (MAE), empirical studies by [1] showed that the RMSE is the best statistics metric for a performance measure as well as a representation of the error distribution [120].

3.9. Evaluation metrices based on Ranking

The evaluation metrices based on ranking used in this study are gini coefficient, Kolmogorov-Smirnov (K-S) test, Matthews correlation coefficient and ROC curve. The metrics are only affected by the order in which the cases are presented, not by the actual expected values, therefore it makes no difference if expected values lies between various intervals as long as the order was maintained [121]. The ROC curve represents the true positive rate (TPR) as a function of false positive rate (FPR), while the Accuracy-Recall curve represents precision as a function of recall.

3.9.1 Gini Coefficient

Gini coefficient (gini) was a recognized metric of inequality, it evaluates the distribution of inequality which can consider a value of 0 to 1, with 0 accounting for a totally equal distribution and 1 accounting for a totally unequal distribution [9]. Gini coefficient is how the model exceeds random predictions with regards to the ROC curve and can be calculated using the lorentz curve, which was a visual display of probability distribution showing relative frequencies.

The Gini Coefficient is

$$G = \frac{A}{A+B} \tag{3.9}$$





Figure 3.4: The discrete Lorentz curve [9]

G is therefore equivalent to 2A and 1 2B, because A + B = 0.5.

Then, the area under the Lorentz curve is

$$B = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^{m} (D_i - D_{i-1})(P_i - P_{i-1})$$
(3.10)

The system was split into equally sized components m. The attribute $k_i \ge 0$ is identified for each component i, with $k_1 \ge k_2 \ge ... \ge k_m$ as the calculated values. The limitation of gini is that the decision thresholds are not explicitly represented in the ROC summarise test performance over regions of the ROC space rarely operate and also is not sensitive to sample size change [9].

3.9.2 Kolmogorov-Smirnov (K-S) test

The KS Test was an effective instrument for rapidly distinguishing samples from various distributions. The cumulative distribution function (CDF), which was firmly established as an essential component of the KS test. Evaluating the test statistic utilizing empirical cumulative distribution functions was potentially the most difficult part, but the simplified version was to mathematically validate the more effective performance. Mapping out the CDF, F(k) for K random variable where k contains a set of potential values for the probability distribution K. The CDF of K was then identified as:

$$F(k) = P(K \le k) \tag{3.11}$$



The empiric CDF, only one observation of the KS test, is intended to equate the theoretical CDF along with empiric CDF as described [122].

$$Fs(k) = Ps(K \le k) = \frac{1}{s} \sum_{l=1}^{s} (K_l \le k)$$
(3.12)

A small sample of K-S test for any specified F(k) could tested then be analyzed as

$$Ds = \max_{k} |Fs(k) - F(k)|$$
(3.13)

The Kolmogorov-Smirnov test has many benefits, including non-parametricity and generalisation, and those are outweighed by limitations in establishing adequate proof to refute the null hypothesis.

3.9.3 Matthews correlation coefficient

Matthews correlation coefficient(MCC) determine the efficiency of the predictor as the ϕ coefficient assess the relationship acquired by the interpolation of the Pearson correlation
coefficient for binary variables [118]. The binary variables for MCC is $\phi = \gamma(X,Y)$ in which $X = (x_1, x_2, ..., x_m)^l$ and $Y = (y_1, y_2, ..., y_m)^l$ are m-dimensional vectors and are represented
in this kind of form.

$$X_i = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if recession} \\ 0 & \text{otherwise no recession} \end{cases}$$
(3.14)

$$Y_i = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if recession} \\ 0 & \text{otherwise no recession} \end{cases}$$
(3.15)

The Pearson correlation coefficient for binary variables $\gamma(X,Y)$ is given by

$$\gamma(X,Y) = \frac{\sum_{i=1}^{m} (X_i - \overline{\mathbb{X}})(Y_i - \overline{\mathbb{Y}})}{\sqrt{\sum_{i=1}^{m} (X_i - \overline{\mathbb{X}})^2} + \sqrt{\sum_{i=1}^{m} (Y_i - \overline{\mathbb{Y}})^2}}$$
(3.16)

Furthermore, MCC for binary classification is

$$MCC = \frac{TP * TN - FP * FN}{\sqrt{(TP + FP)(FP + TN)(TP + FN)(FN + TN)}}$$
(3.17)

41



3.9.4 Receiver Operating Characteristic (ROC) curve

Receiver Operating Characteristic (ROC) curve was a visual graph showing the analytical capacity of a binary classification method, as its discriminatory cutoff is diverse [10]. The ROC curves are obtained through defining the true positive rate (TPR) at different threshold environments against the false positive rate (FPR) [10]. We use the AUROC statistic to analyze the results, which is the region under the ROC curve, with AUROC = 1 for a perfect recession classifier and AUROC =0.5 for a reversible recession classifier. AUC between 0 and 0.5 on the ROC curve indicates that it rates a random positive example greater than a random negative example.

The highest probable ROC curve, was with an AUC of 1.0, rates all positives over all negatives. However, if you have a "right" classifier with an AUC of 1.0, one should be cautious because it most definitely means a there was a flaw in the model. AUC between 0.5 and 1.0 on the ROC curve indicates that it rates a random positive example higher than a random negative example more than half of the time. The AUC values for real-world binary classifications are usually in this range. AUC of 0.5 for the ROC curve indicates that it rates a random negative example greater than a random negative. As a result, the resulting classification model was essentially useless, as its statistical potential is no greater than random guess.



Figure 3.5: Visual interpretation of ROC curve [10]



		1100100	
		Recession	No Recession
Actual Value	Recession	TruePositive	FalseNegative
	No Recession	FalsePositive	TrueNegative

Predicted value

Table 3.1: Actual and Predicted values

Crucial performance-classification components

 $Accuracy = \frac{TruePositives + TrueNegatives}{Positives + Negatives}$ $Precision = \frac{TruePositives}{TruePositives + FalsePositives}$ $Sensitivity = \frac{TruePositives}{TruePositives + FalseNegatives}$ $Specificity = \frac{TrueNegatives}{TrueNegatives + FalsePositives}$

Specificity indicates the amount of negatives properly described this will give the likelihood of a negative test implying that there would not be any recession happening, while sensitivity indicates the amount of positives described correctly. This will give the likelihood of a positive test that a recession will take place. Sensitivity does not really bring the false positives into consideration. The ROC curve, that provides a tradeoff between two variables,

was used to determine how a model's output varies over the TPR and FPR.

3.10. Chapter Summary

Section 3.1 of this chapter provides an introduction to the methodology. Section 3.2 provides an overview of the classification workflow for this study, while Section 3.3 highlight the type of data sets that was used in this study. Sections 3.4 and 3.5 address feature selection methods and data imbalance problem. Section 3.6 provides an in-depth description of ML algorithms used in this study. Section 3.7 provides the evaluation matrices based on threshold, while sections 3.8 and 2.9 provides evaluation matrices based on probabilistic of errors and ranking respectively.



Chapter 4 RESULTS ANALYSIS

4.1. Introduction

When data sets include data from classes of varying probability of incidence, the output of a machine learning algorithm may be negatively impacted. This issue is exacerbated as certain groups are characterized by a large number of samples and others are represented by a small number. This was the case with our data, which had a significant class imbalance, so we had to start by addressing the problem by selecting the best subsets for our study. In this analysis, we used cross-validation to validate our models, and to prevent fitting problems, both techniques used a test set to evaluate model performance. The major obstacle in the finance industry that is to develop machine learning approaches for intelligently leveraging information and extracting valuable insights.

In this study we have successfully developed two model that have improved the performance from the baseline model we had. In terms of accuracy, it yields sufficient results for the intended purpose. Furthermore, it captures close to the point of occurrence and makes accuracy adjustments explicit balanced with the use and effort. In terms of relevance, the data is relevant to the intended intent, and there is a quality assurance and feedback mechanism in place. Furthermore, it is reliable because the collection process is consistent. In terms of data validity, it can be used for definition and compatibility with other data. Moreover, the data used in this analysis contains no missing, invalid, or incomplete data.

4.2. Statistical characteristics of data

The section below provides insights on the statistical characteristics of data. The table below show the first ten features description on how the standard deviation, minimum, maximum, mean, count and quarterlies are distributed. This table highlight the high class imbalance and skewness that exist in the data.

The African country recession data sets display high imbalance with 92.81% of the samples being classified in "0" or "No Recession" and 7.82% of the samples in the "1" or "Recession". The study by [50] support our findings that algorithms for machine learning mostly result



	рор	emp	emp_to_pop_ratio	hc	ccon	cda	cn	ck	ctfp	cwtfp
count	486.000000	486.000000	486.000000	486.000000	486.000000	486.000000	4.860000e+02	486.000000	486.000000	486.000000
mean	20.185755	7.121089	0.357865	1.777389	64361.006942	80885.988722	2.442244e+05	0.004583	0.454419	0.453431
std	30.037490	9.921471	0.080541	0.446339	129634.856793	156740.416624	4.725163e+05	0.008210	0.206562	0.203056
min	1.061468	0.243000	0.198212	1.069451	2781.259277	2984.366943	5.790397e+03	0.000124	0.098622	0.107790
25%	3.830730	1.048750	0.297922	1.445886	9117.209716	11081.697755	2.429231e+04	0.000514	0.301179	0.295615
50%	10.868272	4.184000	0.368841	1.689902	17471.495120	22228.022460	6.432356e+04	0.001355	0.400647	0.405870
75%	24.220695	8.517560	0.416717	2.117452	58016.873047	69676.791020	1.886244e+05	0.003227	0.616736	0.603459
max	190.886307	65.156548	0.555433	2.885300	758455.187500	896604.812500	2.886312e+06	0.041835	0.998187	1.031707

 Table 4.1: Data description

in bias output based on the class ratio not being uniform, so this over-sampling approaches focusing on class imbalance will be used to overcome this problem. As seen in figure 4.2 imbalanced data distribution, the ratio is 1:10 which is high bias for our data. The imbalance



Figure 4.1: Imbalanced Data distribution

class problem as shown in the figure above was successfully solved using undersampling technique. The ratio is now 1:1 which is an equal number of classes. Oversampling will be highlighted in terms of correlation matrix.

This study support the study by [51] emphasises that the difficulty of dealing with imbalanced data sets was that too many machine learning algorithms would neglect, and hence behave poorly on the minority samples, despite the fact that performance on the sample was usually the most essential. Therefore, SMOTE was used in selecting samples in the feature spaces that are similar together as such distinguishing them by drawing a line between them by inserting a new sample across the line. Furthermore, the study encapsulate the analysis done by [56] which stipulate that the SMOTE algorithm produces an infinite number of synthetic minority cases in order to change the classifier learning bias against the minority class.





Figure 4.2: Balanced Data distribution

4.3. Feature selections strategy

In terms of feature significance, a correlation matrix was included in the assessment so that filtering and wrapping processes could be performed. The matrix highlights positions where there is a strong correlation between features and positions where there is a low correlation. The correlation matrix figure above encompassed the oversampling technique and as its shown in the figure the position of high correlation is centralized around the diagonal i.e area of green. This high correlation was utilized in obtaining feature importance of datasets.

4.4. Machine learning models

4.4.1 Random forest

In this model we have used (388,49), (388,) for the training set and (98, 49), (98,) for the testing set. The table below shows the confusion matrix for RF that has true positive of 115 and true negative of 2, while the false negative of 1 and false positive of 4.

	Predicted value		
		Recession	No Recession
Actual Value	Recession	2	4
	No Recession	1	115

Table 4.2: RF Confusion Matrix



ersity of Venc

Figure 4.3: Correlation of the data

Precision, which can be used as a quality indicator for the Rf model, was found to be 0.67, while recall was found to be 0.33 which can be regarded as a measure of quantity. This algorithm returns more important data than trivial ones, while at the same time returns the minority of relevant results. This outcome is supported by the study of [104] who has recorded precision for a much more accurate representation of actual results. In this analysis, the macro average for RF was found to be 0.82 for precision and 0.66 for recall, giving each prediction a comparable weight when measuring loss, but in our case where our data was imbalanced and certain predictions were more important (based on their proportion), we used 'weighted' average.

The the harmonic mean of the model's precision and recall which is F1 Score is 0.44. Furthermore, macro average for this matrices was found to be 0.71 with weighted average of 0.95. This model has a good F1-Score approximation of about 0.7, but it does not support the [116] analysis that indicates precision is inversely proportional to accuracy, since the accuracy for this model is 0.96. In terms of Cohen's Kappa which was found to be 0.43,



Evaluation metrices based on threshold					
	Recall	Precision	F1 Score	Cohen's Kappa	Specificity
RF macro average weighted average	0.33 0.82 0.95	0.67 0.66 0.96	0.44 0.71 0.95	0.43	0.99

Table 4.3: Threshold for RF

the distributions of the target classes were not balanced, therefore the optimal Cohen's kappa output was smaller of which this result is supported by the study of [118].

Evaluation metrices based on probabilistic errors			
	Accuracy	RMSE	
RF	0.96	0.20	

Table 4.4: Probabilistic errors for RF

In this analysis, we obtained a low RMSE of 0.20 and an accuracy of 0.96, implying adequate accuracy dispersion. This study backs up [119]'s findings that low RMSE results indicate a significant discrepancy between accuracy and precision, suggesting high performance.

In this study, we have achieved an MCC of 0.45 which is a strong positive relationship

Evaluation metrices based on ranking		
	MCC	
RF Value	0.45	

Table 4.5: Ranking for RF

for the RF model. The line with no discrimination is a diagonal line running from the bottom left to the top right point. The points above the line of no prejudice reflect correct classification, while the points below represent incorrect classification. In this analysis for RF ROC curve, all of our points are over the line of no prejudice, indicating that we achieved positive outcomes.

In our study we have seen an increased accuracy and in turn lower variance this results correspond with the study of [109] that random forest produces several trees on data subset





Figure 4.4: RF ROC curve

and merges all trees output and as a results it minimizes the risk of over-fitting in decision trees and then also lowers the variance and thus increase the accuracy. Furthermore, we have seen an increase in performance when we applied feature selection processes. The filter method decrease the size of features independently on a classification model, while the wrapper method assessed subsets with regards to the the performance of the classifier for binary classification. The result from this study supported findings by [112] that if the amount of possible features is low and the proportion of genuinely insightful features is maximal, a dilemma occurs as random forest classification efficiency increases significantly.



4.4.2 Artificial Neural Network

In this model we have used (388,49), (388,) for the training set and (98, 49), (98,) for the testing set. The table below shows the confusion matrix for RF that has true positive of 104 and true negative of 4, while the false negative of 2 and false positive of 12.

		Predic	cted value
		Recession	No Recession
A street Value	Recession	4	2
Actual value	No Recession	12	104

Table 4.6:	ANN	Confusion	Matrix
------------	-----	-----------	--------

Evaluation metric	Evaluation metrices based on threshold				
	Recall	Precision	F1 Score	Cohen's Kappa	Specificity
ANN	0.67	0.25	0.35	0.31	0.89
Macro average	0.78	0.62	0.65		
Weighted average	0.89	0.95	0.91		

Table 4.7: Thresholds for ANN

Table 4.6, it can be observed that the quantity measure, recall, was approximately three times higher than the precision quality. Precision was found to be 0.25, while recall was found to be 0.67. This imply that the model's degree of conformity between individual outcomes acquired within specified limits is quite low. This results are supported by study of [102] that precision is extremely unpredictable and that in some situations, in order to achieve high recall, we sacrifice precision. Moreover, the concentration of the random error in this model is poor as compared to the RF model above. As a result, the macro average of recall in this model is greater than that of precision. On the contrary, it was noticed that the weighted average of precision is 0.95, which is significantly higher than the weighted average of recall and F1 Score. Based on these findings, it is possible to infer that the RF model outperforms the ANN model.

We obtained a low RMSE of 0.20 and an accuracy of 0.89 for RF, indicating sufficient accuracy dispersion. This results also supports [119]'s findings that low RMSE results mean



Evaluation metrices based on probabilistic errors

Accuracy RMSE

ANN 0.89 0.33

Table 4.8: Probabilistic errors for ANN

a major difference between accuracy and precision, implying high efficiency.

Evaluation metrices based on ranking		
	MCC	
ANN Values	0.33	

 Table 4.9:
 Ranking for ANN

In this analysis, we obtained an MCC of 0.45, indicating a clear positive association for the RF model. The line of no discrimination is a vertical line that runs from the bottom left to the top right edge, and the points above it represent correct classification, while the points below represent incorrect classification. AUC between 0.5 and 1.0 on the ROC curve indicates that it rates a random positive example higher than a random negative example more than half of the time which real-world binary classifications are usually in this range.

In this analysis for ANN ROC curve, all of our points are over the line of no preju-





Figure 4.5: ANN ROC curve

dice, indicating that we achieved positive outcomes. This supervised learning model for classification group performed poorly as compared to the RF model, since the amount of accurate predictions for RF is higher than for ANN, making RF a better prediction model for our study. Furthermore, this ROC curve result makes use of [101] knowledge, as such the ROC curve produces positive outcomes; thus, the PR curve was regarded for analysis of such scenarios.

4.5. Chapter Summary

Section 4.1 of this chapter provides an introduction to the results analysis. Sections 4.2 and 4.3 details statistical characteristics of data and feature selection strategy. Lastly, Section 4.4 addresses machine learning models with emphasis on random forest and ANN.





Chapter 5 SUMMARY, CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION

5.1. Summary

To remove these growing ramifications during recessionary times, the study discuss the issue of selecting the most relevant features to improve the overall performance of the algorithm that would effectively predict recessions. Machine learning algorithms have been commonly used for pattern recognition, but little research has being conducted in finance, especially in recession. The primary aim of this study was to improve the prediction of economic recession using machine learning techniques.Furthermore, two develop an efficient model in order to refrain from enhanced government deficits, increasing inequality, considerably lower income and continually increased unemployment. This supported by establishing the relevant method for addressing imbalance data, developing relevant features to improve the accuracy of the model, establishing suitable features selection strategy to enhance the performance of the machine learning algorithm developed; and predict economic recession using ANN and RF.

5.2. Conclusion

When looking into analysis of the evaluation metrics of the two models, it was discovered that the RF outperforms the ANN. The features which are the most important were delta, ctfp, pln, pli, rtfpna rtwfpna, cda, ccon. Wrappers were relatively slower than filters in identifying the great subsets which supported the study by [70]. The size of the features were decreased to ten features as shown by their distribution below. In terms of the RF we obtain the Cohen's Kappa of 0.43 and MCC of 0.45 which are slightly better as compared to ANN model which achieved the Cohen's Kappa of 0.31 and MCC of 0.33. Moreover, in term of RMSE, ANN appeared to have performed better than RF. The proposed methodologies reached accuracy of 96% for RF and accuracy of 89% for ANN. ANN model performed poorly as compared to the RF model, since the amount of accurate predictions for RF was higher than for ANN, making RF a better prediction model for our study. In conclusion, the ML algorithm RF



performed better at recession prediction than its rival ANN.

5.3. Recommendations

Future analysis with economic recession using ML techniques should include the incorporation of other approaches into the analysis, and feature selection should include additional performance metrics and visualization techniques. A large number of trees in a prediction algorithm made it inefficient and slow. This can be improved by adding new algorithms that are more encompassing in enhancing prediction.

5.4. Area of Further Research

ANN is hardware dependent and it has a reputation for incomprehensible network behavior, which has made it more difficult to verify the network's problem. This could be a subject for future research, and while it was not the primary focus of this study, it had a significant impact on identifying the flaws in some areas. In this research, we were able to successfully create two models that outperformed the baseline model. Nonetheless, due to the fact that two ML algorithms in this research were employed , further ML tools can be used to improve the statistical components of the study.





Bibliography

- [1] June IMF. A crisis like no other, an uncertain recovery. *World Economic Outlook Update*, 2020.
- [2] P Naidoo. Nigeria tops south africa as the continent's biggest economy. Economics, Bloomberg, accessed at website https://www. bloomberg. com/amp/news/articles/2020-03-03/nigeria-now-tops-south-africa-as-the-continents-biggest-economy, 30th June, 2020.
- [3] Tjhaka Alphons Mohapi and Ilsé Botha. The explanatory power of the yield curve in predicting recessions in south africa. *International Business & Economics Research Journal (IBER)*, 12(6):613–634, 2013.
- [4] Charl de Villiers, Dannielle Cerbone, and Wayne Van Zijl. The south african government's response to covid-19. *Journal of Public Budgeting, Accounting & Financial Management*, 2020.
- [5] Mr Stijn Claessens, Mr Ayhan Kose, Mr Luc Laeven, and Mr Fabian Valencia. *Financial crises: Causes, consequences, and policy responses*. International Monetary Fund, 2014.
- [6] Luc Laeven and Fabian Valencia. Systemic banking crises database: A timely update in covid-19 times. 2020.
- [7] Richard Button, Marek Rojicek, Matt Waldron, and Danny Walker. Financing larger uk companies through covid-19. *VoxEU. org, September*, 7, 2020.
- [8] Temitope LA Leshoro. Estimating the inflation threshold for south africa. *Studies in Economics and Econometrics*, 36(2):53–66, 2012.
- [9] Björn Lechthaler, Christoph Pauly, and Frank Mücklich. Objective homogeneity quantification of a periodic surface using the gini coefficient. *Scientific Reports*, 10(1):1–17, 2020.
- [10] Shrikant Pawar and Aditya Stanam. A six-gene-based prognostic model predicts survival in head and neck squamous cell carcinoma patients. *Journal of Maxillofacial* and Oral Surgery, 18(2):320–327, 2019.

55



- [11] IM IMF. Report for selected countries and subjects, 2018.
- [12] Cerasela Domokos, Martin Domokos, Silvia Nicoleta Mirică, Cristian Negrea, Eugen Bota, and Adrian Nagel. Being a student at the faculty of sports and physical education in covid-19 pandemic times-a moment in life. *Timisoara Physical Education & Rehabilitation Journal*, 13(24), 2020.
- [13] Nuno Fernandes. Economic effects of coronavirus outbreak (covid-19) on the world economy. *Available at SSRN 3557504*, 2020.
- [14] Susan Schadler. The imf's preferred creditor status: Does it still make sense after the euro crisis? 2014.
- [15] Andreas Psimopoulos et al. Forecasting economic recessions using machine learning: An empirical study in six countries. *South-Eastern Europe Journal of Economics*, 18(1):40–99, 2020.
- [16] Alessandro Barbarino and Chiara Scotti. Real-time measurement of business conditions, macroeconomic surprises, and uncertainty: Is a recession looming? Alternative Economic Indicators, C. James Hueng, ed. Kalamazoo, MI: WE Upjohn Institute for Employment Research, pages 57–80, 2020.
- [17] Arthur F Burns and Wesley C Mitchell. *Measuring business cycles*. Number burn46-1. National bureau of economic research, 1946.
- [18] Philipp Hartmann and Frank Smets. The first twenty years of the european central bank: monetary policy. 2018.
- [19] Oral Erdogan, Paul Bennett, and Cenktan Ozyildirim. Recession prediction using yield curve and stock market liquidity deviation measures. *Review of Finance*, 19(1):407– 422, 2015.
- [20] Richard Barichello. The covid-19 pandemic: Anticipating its effects on canada's agricultural trade. *Canadian Journal of Agricultural Economics/Revue canadienne d'agroeconomie*, 2020.
- [21] Veronica B Wilkins. Great Depression. PediaPress, 2020.
- [22] Claudia Foroni, Massimiliano Marcellino, and Dalibor Stevanovic. Forecasting the covid-19 recession and recovery: Lessons from the financial crisis. *International Journal of Forecasting*, 2020.
- [23] Emanuele Bacchiocchi, Andrea Bastianin, Alessandro Missale, and Eduardo Rossi. Structural analysis with mixed-frequency data: A model of us capital flows. *Economic Modelling*, 89:427–443, 2020.



- [24] Fabian Zuleeg. The economic impact of covid-19 on the eu: From the frying pan into the fire. epc discussion paper 23 april 2020, April 2020.
- [25] Wee Chian Koh and Shu Yu. A decade after the 2009 global recession: Macroeconomic and financial sector policies, 2020.
- [26] Nataša Šarlija and Marina Jeger. Comparing financial distress prediction models before and during recession. *Croatian Operational Research Review*, 2(1):133–142, 2011.
- [27] D Bachman. The economic impact of covid-19 (novel coronavirus). *Deloitte Insights. Accessed*, 28, 2020.
- [28] Maria Nicola, Zaid Alsafi, Catrin Sohrabi, Ahmed Kerwan, Ahmed Al-Jabir, Christos Iosifidis, Maliha Agha, and Riaz Agha. The socio-economic implications of the coronavirus pandemic (covid-19): A review. *International journal of surgery (London, England)*, 78:185, 2020.
- [29] World Health Organization. Coronavirus disease 2019 (covid-19): situation report, 82. 2020.
- [30] J Smialek. Fed official says central bankers are aligned in coronavirus response. *The New York Times [Internet]*, 2020.
- [31] Afshin A Anoushiravani, Casey M O'Connor, Matthew R DiCaprio, and Richard Iorio. Economic impacts of the covid-19 crisis: An orthopaedic perspective. *The Journal of Bone and Joint Surgery. American Volume*, 2020.
- [32] Robert E Hall and Marianna Kudlyak. Why has the us economy recovered so consistently from every recession in the past 70 years? *NBER Working Paper*, (w27234), 2020.
- [33] J Camarate and S Brinckmann. The future of banking: A south african perspective, 2017.
- [34] Andrew J Filardo, Paul Hubert, and Phurichai Rungcharoenkitkul. The reaction function channel of monetary policy and the financial cycle. 2019.
- [35] Claudio EV Borio, Mathias Drehmann, and Fan Dora Xia. The financial cycle and recession risk. *BIS Quarterly Review December*, 2018.
- [36] Heather Stewart. This is how we let the credit crunch happen, ma'am. *The Observer*, 26, 2009.



- [37] Ambrogio Cesa-Bianchi, M Hashem Pesaran, and Alessandro Rebucci. Uncertainty and economic activity: A multicountry perspective. *The Review of Financial Studies*, 33(8):3393–3445, 2020.
- [38] Zibo Zhou, Yunfan Wang, Xinrui He, and Xuecong Zhang. Optimization of random forests algorithm based on relieff-sa. *MS&E*, 768(7):072065, 2020.
- [39] Gustavo A Lujan-Moreno, Phillip R Howard, Omar G Rojas, and Douglas C Montgomery. Design of experiments and response surface methodology to tune machine learning hyperparameters, with a random forest case-study. *Expert Systems with Applications*, 109:195–205, 2018.
- [40] Zidong An, João Tovar Jalles, and Prakash Loungani. How well do economists forecast recessions? *International Finance*, 21(2):100–121, 2018.
- [41] Tobias O Olweny and Danson Kimani. Stock market performance and economic growth empirical evidence from kenya using causality test approach. Advances in Management and applied Economics, 1(3):177, 2011.
- [42] Tokunbo Simbowale Osinubi. Does stock market promote economic growth in nigeria. *The ICFAI Journal of Applied Finance, IJAF*, 10(3):17–35, 2004.
- [43] Charles O Manasseh, Johnson I Okoh, Felicia C Abada, Jonathan E Ogbuabor, Felix C Alio, Adedoyin I Lawal, Ifeoma C Nwakoby, and Onyinye J Asogwa. Impact of financial intermediaries on nigerian economic growth. *International Journal of Financial Research*, 12(1), 2021.
- [44] Panagiotis E Petrakis et al. Theoretical approaches to economic growth and development. *Springer Books*, 2020.
- [45] Irene Cherono, Tobias Olweny, and Tabitha Nasieku. Investor behavior biases and stock market reaction in kenya. *Journal of Applied Finance and Banking*, 9(1):147–180, 2019.
- [46] Jérémy Fouliard, Michael Howell, and Hélène Rey. Answering the queen: Machine learning and financial crises. Technical report, National Bureau of Economic Research, 2021.
- [47] Marcelle Chauvet and Simon Potter. Forecasting output. *Handbook of Economic Forecasting*, 2:141–194, 2013.
- [48] Knut Are Aastveit, André K Anundsen, and Eyo I Herstad. Residential investment and recession predictability. *International Journal of Forecasting*, 35(4):1790–1799, 2019.



- [49] Joseph G. Haubrich and Ann M. Dombrosky. Predicting real growth using the yield curve. *Economic Review*, 32(1):26–35, 1996.
- [50] Jason Brownlee. Imbalanced Classification with Python: Better Metrics, Balance Skewed Classes, Cost-Sensitive Learning. Machine Learning Mastery, 2020.
- [51] Mandvi Tripathi and Ankur Taneja. K-fold cross-validation machine learning approach on data imbalance for wireless sensor network. 2019.
- [52] Alberto Fernández, Salvador Garcia, Francisco Herrera, and Nitesh V Chawla. Smote for learning from imbalanced data: progress and challenges, marking the 15-year anniversary. *Journal of artificial intelligence research*, 61:863–905, 2018.
- [53] Hazel A Gameng, Bobby B Gerardo, and Ruji P Medina. Modified adaptive synthetic smote to improve classification performance in imbalanced datasets. In 2019 IEEE 6th International Conference on Engineering Technologies and Applied Sciences (ICETAS), pages 1–5. IEEE, 2019.
- [54] Nitesh V Chawla, Kevin W Bowyer, Lawrence O Hall, and W Philip Kegelmeyer. Smote: synthetic minority over-sampling technique. *Journal of artificial intelligence research*, 16:321–357, 2002.
- [55] Haibo He, Yang Bai, Edwardo A Garcia, and Shutao Li. Adasyn: Adaptive synthetic sampling approach for imbalanced learning. In 2008 IEEE international joint conference on neural networks (IEEE world congress on computational intelligence), pages 1322–1328. IEEE, 2008.
- [56] Andrea Dal Pozzolo, Olivier Caelen, and Gianluca Bontempi. When is undersampling effective in unbalanced classification tasks? In *Joint European Conference on Machine Learning and Knowledge Discovery in Databases*, pages 200–215. Springer, 2015.
- [57] Vicente García, Ramón Alberto Mollineda, and José Salvador Sánchez. On the k-nn performance in a challenging scenario of imbalance and overlapping. *Pattern Analysis and Applications*, 11(3):269–280, 2008.
- [58] A. Aditsania, Adiwijaya, and A. L. Saonard. Handling imbalanced data in churn prediction using adasyn and backpropagation algorithm. In 2017 3rd International Conference on Science in Information Technology (ICSITech), pages 533–536, 2017.
- [59] Nitesh V Chawla. C4. 5 and imbalanced data sets: investigating the effect of sampling method, probabilistic estimate, and decision tree structure. In *Proceedings of the ICML*, volume 3, page 66, 2003.





- [60] Chris Drummond, Robert C Holte, et al. C4. 5, class imbalance, and cost sensitivity: why under-sampling beats over-sampling. In *Workshop on learning from imbalanced datasets II*, volume 11, pages 1–8. Citeseer, 2003.
- [61] William H Beluch, Tim Genewein, Andreas Nürnberger, and Jan M Köhler. The power of ensembles for active learning in image classification. In *Proceedings of the IEEE Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition*, pages 9368–9377, 2018.
- [62] Shuya Ding, Bilal Mirza, Zhiping Lin, Jiuwen Cao, Xiaoping Lai, Tam V Nguyen, and Jose Sepulveda. Kernel based online learning for imbalance multiclass classification. *Neurocomputing*, 277:139–148, 2018.
- [63] Mahbubeh Sattarian, Javad Rezazadeh, Reza Farahbakhsh, and Alireza Bagheri. Indoor navigation systems based on data mining techniques in internet of things: a survey. *Wireless Networks*, 25(3):1385–1402, 2019.
- [64] Yoshua Bengio and Yves Grandvalet. No unbiased estimator of the variance of k-fold cross-validation. *Journal of machine learning research*, 5(Sep):1089–1105, 2004.
- [65] Haibo He and Yunqian Ma. Imbalanced learning: foundations, algorithms, and applications. John Wiley & Sons, 2013.
- [66] Daniel Berrar. Cross-validation. *Encyclopedia of Bioinformatics and Computational Biology*, 1:542–545, 2019.
- [67] Shan Shi and Farouk Nathoo. Feature learning and classification in neuroimaging: Predicting cognitive impairment from magnetic resonance imaging. In 2018 4th International Conference on Big Data and Information Analytics (BigDIA), pages 1–5. IEEE, 2018.
- [68] Jesús González, Julio Ortega, Miguel Damas, Pedro Martín-Smith, and John Q Gan. A new multi-objective wrapper method for feature selection–accuracy and stability analysis for bci. *Neurocomputing*, 333:407–418, 2019.
- [69] Feng Li, Loc Tran, Kim-Han Thung, Shuiwang Ji, Dinggang Shen, and Jiang Li. A robust deep model for improved classification of ad/mci patients. *IEEE journal of biomedical and health informatics*, 19(5):1610–1616, 2015.
- [70] Alan Jović, Karla Brkić, and Nikola Bogunović. A review of feature selection methods with applications. In 2015 38th international convention on information and communication technology, electronics and microelectronics (MIPRO), pages 1200–1205. Ieee, 2015.



- [71] Anastasios Petropoulos, Vasilis Siakoulis, Evangelos Stavroulakis, and Nikolaos E Vlachogiannakis. Predicting bank insolvencies using machine learning techniques. *International Journal of Forecasting*, 2020.
- [72] Andrew J Filardo. The 2001 us recession: what did recession prediction models tell us? 2004.
- [73] Geoffrey Hoyt Moore. *Business cycle indicators*, volume 1. Princeton University Press Princeton, NJ, 1961.
- [74] Michael Puglia and Adam Tucker. Machine learning, the treasury yield curve and recession forecasting. 2020.
- [75] Funda Secik Arkin, Gulfidan Aras, and Elif Dogu. Comparison of artificial neural networks and logistic regression for 30-days survival prediction of cancer patients. *Acta Informatica Medica*, 28(2):108, 2020.
- [76] Paulius Micikevicius, Sharan Narang, Jonah Alben, Gregory Diamos, Erich Elsen, David Garcia, Boris Ginsburg, Michael Houston, Oleksii Kuchaiev, Ganesh Venkatesh, et al. Mixed precision training. *arXiv preprint arXiv:1710.03740*, 2017.
- [77] Awni Hannun, Carl Case, Jared Casper, Bryan Catanzaro, Greg Diamos, Erich Elsen, Ryan Prenger, Sanjeev Satheesh, Shubho Sengupta, Adam Coates, et al. Deep speech: Scaling up end-to-end speech recognition. arXiv preprint arXiv:1412.5567, 2014.
- [78] Dario Amodei, Rishita Anubhai, Eric Battenberg, Carl Case, Jared Casper, Bryan Catanzaro, Jingdong Chen, Mike Chrzanowski, Adam Coates, Greg Diamos, et al. End to end speech recognition in english and mandarin. 2016.
- [79] Roberto S Mariano, Bulent N Gultekin, Suleyman Ozmucur, Tayyeb Shabbir, and C Emre Alper. Prediction of currency crises: case of turkey. *Review of Middle East Economics and Finance*, 2(2):1–21, 2004.
- [80] Rui Furtado. A prediction based model for forex markets combining genetic algorithms and neural networks. 2018.
- [81] Elsayed AH Elamir. Modeling and predicting earnings per share via regression tree approaches in banking sector: Middle east and north african countries case. *Investment Management & Financial Innovations*, 17(2):51, 2020.
- [82] Marco Fioramanti. Predicting sovereign debt crises using artificial neural networks: a comparative approach. *Journal of Financial Stability*, 4(2):149–164, 2008.
- [83] Nils Adriansson and Ingrid Mattsson. Forecasting gdp growth, or how can random forests improve predictions in economics?, 2015.





- [84] Manish Kumar and M Thenmozhi. Forecasting stock index movement: A comparison of support vector machines and random forest. In *Indian institute of capital markets 9th capital markets conference paper*, 2006.
- [85] Andrea Giusto and Jeremy Piger. Identifying business cycle turning points in real time with vector quantization. *International Journal of Forecasting*, 33(1):174–184, 2017.
- [86] Serena Ng. Boosting recessions. Canadian Journal of Economics, forthcoming, 2013.
- [87] Heikki Kauppi and Pentti Saikkonen. Predicting us recessions with dynamic binary response models. *The Review of Economics and Statistics*, 90(4):777–791, 2008.
- [88] Greg Tkacz. Neural network forecasting of canadian gdp growth. *International Journal of Forecasting*, 17(1):57–69, 2001.
- [89] Anders Bredahl Kock and Timo Teräsvirta. Forecasting performances of three automated modelling techniques during the economic crisis 2007–2009. *International Journal of Forecasting*, 30(3):616–631, 2014.
- [90] Chuku Chuku, Jacob Odour, and Anthony Simpasa. Intelligent forecasting of economic growth for african economies: Artificial neural networks versus time series and structural econometric models. In *Forecasting Issues in Developing Economies 2017*" *conference paper, Washington*, 2017.
- [91] Alexandra L'heureux, Katarina Grolinger, Hany F Elyamany, and Miriam AM Capretz. Machine learning with big data: Challenges and approaches. *Ieee Access*, 5:7776– 7797, 2017.
- [92] Alberto Testolin, Michele De Filippo De Grazia, and Marco Zorzi. The role of architectural and learning constraints in neural network models: a case study on visual space coding. *Frontiers in computational neuroscience*, 11:13, 2017.
- [93] Tomoyasu Horikawa and Yukiyasu Kamitani. Hierarchical neural representation of dreamed objects revealed by brain decoding with deep neural network features. *Frontiers in computational neuroscience*, 11:4, 2017.
- [94] Patrick McClure and Nikolaus Kriegeskorte. Representational distance learning for deep neural networks. *Frontiers in computational neuroscience*, 10:131, 2016.
- [95] Guoqi Li, Lei Deng, Dong Wang, Wei Wang, Fei Zeng, Ziyang Zhang, Huanglong Li, Sen Song, Jing Pei, and Luping Shi. Hierarchical chunking of sequential memory on neuromorphic architecture with reduced synaptic plasticity. *Frontiers in computational neuroscience*, 10:136, 2016.


- [96] Umut Güçlü and Marcel AJ van Gerven. Modeling the dynamics of human brain activity with recurrent neural networks. *Frontiers in computational neuroscience*, 11:7, 2017.
- [97] Sadegh Bafandeh Imandoust and Mohammad Bolandraftar. Forecasting the direction of stock market index movement using three data mining techniques: the case of tehran stock exchange. *International Journal of Engineering Research and Applications*, 4(6):106–117, 2014.
- [98] Michael J Dueker. Markov switching in garch processes and mean-reverting stockmarket volatility. *Journal of Business & Economic Statistics*, 15(1):26–34, 1997.
- [99] Travis J Berge and Oscar Jordà. Evaluating the classification of economic activity into recessions and expansions. *American Economic Journal: Macroeconomics*, 3(2):246– 77, 2011.
- [100] Shahzad Ali Khan and Zeeshan Ali Rana. Evaluating performance of software defect prediction models using area under precision-recall curve (auc-pr). In 2019 2nd International Conference on Advancements in Computational Sciences (ICACS), pages 1–6. IEEE, 2019.
- [101] Hongyu Zhang and Xiuzhen Zhang. Comments on" data mining static code attributes to learn defect predictors". *IEEE Transactions on Software Engineering*, 33(9):635– 637, 2007.
- [102] Tim Menzies, Alex Dekhtyar, Justin Distefano, and Jeremy Greenwald. Problems with precision: A response to" comments on'data mining static code attributes to learn defect predictors'". *IEEE Transactions on Software Engineering*, 33(9):637–640, 2007.
- [103] David Gray, David Bowes, Neil Davey, Yi Sun, and Bruce Christianson. Further thoughts on precision. In 15th Annual Conference on Evaluation & Assessment in Software Engineering (EASE 2011), pages 129–133. IET, 2011.
- [104] Jesse Davis and Mark Goadrich. The relationship between precision-recall and roc curves. In *Proceedings of the 23rd international conference on Machine learning*, pages 233–240, 2006.
- [105] Hazem Hatem Heriz, Hamza Mohammed Salah, Sharief Bashir Abu Abdu, Mohammad M El Sbihi, and Samy S Abu-Naser. English alphabet prediction using artificial neural networks. 2018.
- [106] Nesreen Samer El_Jerjawi and Samy S Abu-Naser. Diabetes prediction using artificial neural network. 2018.





- [107] Zabir Haider Khan, Tasnim Sharmin Alin, and Md Akter Hussain. Price prediction of share market using artificial neural network (ann). *International Journal of Computer Applications*, 22(2):42–47, 2011.
- [108] Malte Jahn. Artificial neural network regression models: Predicting gdp growth. Technical report, HWWI Research Paper, 2018.
- [109] Adel Binbusayyis and Thavavel Vaiyapuri. Identifying and benchmarking key features for cyber intrusion detection: An ensemble approach. *IEEE Access*, 7:106495–106513, 2019.
- [110] Hemant Ishwaran, Udaya B Kogalur, Eugene H Blackstone, Michael S Lauer, et al. Random survival forests. *The annals of applied statistics*, 2(3):841–860, 2008.
- [111] G De'Ath. mvpart: Multivariate partitioning, 2014.
- [112] Dhammika Amaratunga, Javier Cabrera, and Vladimir Kovtun. Microarray learning with abc. *Biostatistics*, 9(1):128–136, 2008.
- [113] Suzanna Becker, Sebastian Thrun, and Klaus Obermayer. Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems 15: Proceedings of the 2002 Conference, volume 15. MIT Press, 2003.
- [114] Jasmina Novaković. Toward optimal feature selection using ranking methods and classification algorithms. *Yugoslav Journal of Operations Research*, 21(1), 2016.
- [115] Han-Ming Wu, Yin-Jing Tien, Meng-Ru Ho, Hai-Gwo Hwu, Wen-chang Lin, Mi-Hua Tao, and Chun-houh Chen. Covariate-adjusted heatmaps for visualizing biological data via correlation decomposition. *Bioinformatics*, 34(20):3529–3538, 2018.
- [116] Antonio Menditto, Marina Patriarca, and Bertil Magnusson. Understanding the meaning of accuracy, trueness and precision. *Accreditation and quality assurance*, 12(1):45– 47, 2007.
- [117] David Hand and Peter Christen. A note on using the f-measure for evaluating record linkage algorithms. *Statistics and Computing*, 28(3):539–547, 2018.
- [118] Rosario Delgado and Xavier-Andoni Tibau. Why cohen's kappa should be avoided as performance measure in classification. *PloS one*, 14(9):e0222916, 2019.
- [119] Jochen L Leidner. Toponym resolution in text: annotation, evaluation and applications of spatial grounding. In ACM SIGIR Forum, volume 41, pages 124–126. ACM New York, NY, USA, 2007.

C University of Venda



- [120] Tianfeng Chai and Roland R Draxler. Root mean square error (rmse) or mean absolute error (mae)?–arguments against avoiding rmse in the literature. *Geoscientific model development*, 7(3):1247–1250, 2014.
- [121] László A Jeni, Jeffrey F Cohn, and Fernando De La Torre. Facing imbalanced datarecommendations for the use of performance metrics. In 2013 Humaine association conference on affective computing and intelligent interaction, pages 245–251. IEEE, 2013.
- [122] Hossein Hassani and Emmanuel Sirimal Silva. A kolmogorov-smirnov based test for comparing the predictive accuracy of two sets of forecasts. *Econometrics*, 3(3):590– 609, 2015.
- [123] Alberto Fernández, Salvador García, Mikel Galar, Ronaldo C Prati, Bartosz Krawczyk, and Francisco Herrera. *Learning from imbalanced data sets*, volume 11. Springer, 2018.
- [124] Claudio EV Borio, Piti Disyatat, Mikael Juselius, and Phurichai Rungcharoenkitkul. Monetary policy in the grip of a pincer movement. 2018.
- [125] Nicolai Meinshausen. Quantile regression forests. *Journal of Machine Learning Research*, 7(Jun):983–999, 2006.
- [126] James H Stock and Mark W Watson. New indexes of coincident and leading economic indicators. *NBER macroeconomics annual*, 4:351–394, 1989.
- [127] Arturo Estrella and Frederic S Mishkin. Predicting us recessions: Financial variables as leading indicators. *Review of Economics and Statistics*, 80(1):45–61, 1998.
- [128] Ramzi M Sadek, Salah A Mohammed, Abdul Rahman K Abunbehan, Abdul Karim H Abdul Ghattas, Majed R Badawi, Mohamed N Mortaja, Bassem S Abu-Nasser, and Samy S Abu-Naser. Parkinson's disease prediction using artificial neural network. 2019.
- [129] Hervé Abdi and Lynne J Williams. Principal component analysis. *Wiley interdisciplinary reviews: computational statistics*, 2(4):433–459, 2010.
- [130] Rasmus Bro and Age K Smilde. Principal component analysis. *Analytical Methods*, 6(9):2812–2831, 2014.





Appendix A

APPENDICES

A.1. The welfare-relevant TFP at constant national prices (2011=1)







A.2. The TFP at constant national prices (2011=1)





A.3. The real domestic absorption, (real consumption plus investment), at current PPPs (in mil. 2011US\$)





A.4. The real consumption of households and government, at current PPPs (in mil. 2011US\$)







A.5. The price level of capital formation, price level of USA GDPo in 2011=1









A.7. The TFP level at current PPPs (USA=1)







A.8. The average depreciation rate of the capital stock



A.9. The real domestic absorption at constant 2011 national prices (in mil. 2011US\$)



A.10. The exchange rate, national currency/USD (market+estimated)



